Wright State University CORE Scholar

Browse all Theses and Dissertations

Theses and Dissertations

2011

Sexual Satisfaction in Women with Physical Disabilities: Results of an Online Survey

Jessica Rose Heschel Wright State University

Follow this and additional works at: https://corescholar.libraries.wright.edu/etd_all

Part of the Psychology Commons

Repository Citation

Heschel, Jessica Rose, "Sexual Satisfaction in Women with Physical Disabilities: Results of an Online Survey" (2011). *Browse all Theses and Dissertations*. 1112. https://corescholar.libraries.wright.edu/etd_all/1112

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Theses and Dissertations at CORE Scholar. It has been accepted for inclusion in Browse all Theses and Dissertations by an authorized administrator of CORE Scholar. For more information, please contact library-corescholar@wright.edu.

SEXUAL SATISFACTION IN WOMEN WITH PHYSICAL DISABILITIES: RESULTS OF AN ONLINE SURVEY

PROFESSIONAL DISSERTATION

SUBMITTED TO THE FACULTY

OF

THE SCHOOL OF PROFESSIONAL PSYCHOLOGY WRIGHT STATE UNIVERSITY

BY

JESSICA ROSE HESCHEL, PSY.M.

IN PARTIAL FULFILLMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE DEGREE OF DOCTOR OF PSYCHOLOGY

Dayton, Ohio

September, 2012

COMMITTEE CHAIR: Julie Williams, Psy.D., ABPP

Committee Member: Heather Wilder, Psy.D.

Committee Member: Betty Yung, Ph.D.

Copyright by

Jessica Rose Heschel

WRIGHT STATE UNIVERSITY

SCHOOL OF PROFESSIONAL PSYCHOLOGY

June 27, 2011

I HEREBY RECOMMEND THAT THE DISSERTATION PREPARED UNDER MY SUPERVISION BY **JESSICA ROSE HESCHEL** ENTITLED **ELEMENTS OF SEXUAL SATISFACTION IN WOMEN WITH PHYSCIAL DISABILITIES: RESULTS OF AN ONLINE SURVEY** BE ACCEPTED IN PARTIAL FULFILLMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE DEGREE OF DOCTOR OF PSYCHOLOGY.

Julie Williams, Psy.D. ABPP Dissertation Director

Eve M. Wolf, Ph.D. Associate Dean for Academic Affairs

Abstract

The study of sexual satisfaction and pleasure in Women with Disabilities (WwD) represents a significant gap in the current literature. The present study, using a Participatory Action Research (PAR) approach, attempted to explore several areas of the sexual satisfaction of WwD. An internet-based survey was used to gather information in five specific areas: the messages WwD had received about sexuality and disability, their personal feelings about sexuality and disability, the specific elements that contribute to their sexual satisfaction, the amount of useful education and information they had received from mental and physical healthcare providers regarding their sexuality as WwD, and the degree to which professionals and institutions have negatively affected their sexual satisfaction. Results reflected the particular importance of several relational aspects of sexual satisfaction, as well as the importance of body image for WwD. Implications for the provision of services to WwD and for future research are discussed.

Table of Contents

Chapter I1		
Chapter II: Review of Literature		
Models of Disability5		
Barriers to Research of Gender and Disability		
Barriers to Research of Sexual Satisfaction11		
The Intersection of Gender, Disability, and Sexual Satisfaction12		
Disability and Sexuality: Myths and Internalized Oppression14		
Lack of a Sexual Satisfaction Measure19		
Relevant Existing Measures20		
The importance of Sexual Satisfaction25		
Participatory Action Research		
Internet Research		
Chapter III: Methods		
Chapter IV: Results		
Demographics41		
Definitions of Sexual Satisfaction45		

]	Messages About Sexuality as WwD46
]	Personal Feelings about Sexuality as WwD47
]	Interactions with Mental and Physical Healthcare Providers48
]	Relevancy of Survey Items49
]	Elements Important to the Experience of Sexual Satisfaction50
]	Barriers to Sexual Satisfaction54
]	Factorial MANOVAs57
(Other Comments Provided by Participants58
Chapter	V: Discussion and Conclusions
]	Demographics60
]	Definitions of Sexual Satisfaction61
]	Messages About Sexuality as WwD62
]	Personal Feelings about Sexuality as a WwD62
]	Interactions with Mental and Physical Healthcare Providers65
]	Elements Important to the Experience of Sexual Satisfaction67
]	Barriers to Sexual Satisfaction70
]	Feedback on Survey Items72

Limitations and Implications for Future Research	73
Chapter VI: Summary	80
Appendix A – Survey	92
Appendix B – Recruitment Materials	91
Appendix C – Consent Form	93
Appendix D – Tables of Results	95
References	102

Acknowledgement

It is a pleasure to thank Dr. Julie Williams, Alan R. Cochrun, Maria Matzik, the Dayton Access Center for Independent Living, and the Wright State University School of Professional Psychology Office of Disability Services for their guidance and support throughout each stage of this project. Thank you for being a part of my personal and professional journey, and for welcoming me into the disability community.

Dedication

This work is dedicated to my parents, whose sacrifices and constant encouragement have cultivated my sense of social justice and inspired my successes. I am grateful for you every day.

Chapter I

Although estimates vary, about 7,617,000 women (approximately 7.7% of the population) in the United States, aged 16-64, reported having a physical disability in the American Community Survey in 2007 (Bjelland, Erickson, & Lee, 2008). Nosek and Hughes (2007) regard women with disabilities (WwD) as "one of the largest and most disadvantaged populations in the United States" (p. 156). These authors indicate that the study of disability and rehabilitation has historically focused on the health, function, and vocational needs of men during and after times of war and that it has therefore profoundly neglected the concerns of women. The synergistic impact of sexism and ableism in United States culture denotes the status of WwD as a double, and often multiple, oppressed minority and is evidenced in quality of life studies in which women with disabilities are reported to experience high rates of unemployment, poverty and poor access to healthcare (Carter & Markham, 2001; Turner & Turner, 2004).

Much of current literature, including that which concerns sexual health and satisfaction, continues to follow this trend of viewing WwD according to norms established by studying men, even though the minds and bodies of women do not always operate according to male norms. Despite the saturation of the media and culture of the United States with messages about sexuality, the topic is generally neglected as an area of overall health and wellbeing, particularly for individuals with disabilities (Gill & Hough,

2007; Teunis, & Herdt, 2007). In addition, research done in this area traditionally utilizes a medical model, (also known as the "normalcy" model among disability rights advocates) of sexual function and has given relatively little attention to the elements associated with having a subjectively satisfying sexual life (Ostrander, 2009).

Sexist and ableist attitudes saturate the sociopolitical discussion of sexual satisfaction for women with disabilities. WwD have long been viewed as non-sexual or asexual and have been actively discouraged from talking about sex, having sex, viewing themselves as sexual beings, and from seeking even basic information on sexual health and satisfaction (Kaufman, Silverberg, & Odette, 2003; Milligan & Neufeldt, 2001). In addition, societal attitudes and myths about disability create further discrimination, prejudice, and barriers for women with disabilities in having their physical, mental, sexual, and other needs met. The expression of sexuality and sexual health is only one area in which WwD are denied equal access to civil rights, citizenship, and full personhood by majority culture, though it is likely one of the most personal. The marginalization of WwD in the area of sexual satisfaction is reflected in the literature in that there currently appear to be no measures of overall, subjective sexual satisfaction for women with disabilities that have included the direct opinions of WwD in their creation. Therefore, existing measures are not likely to be sensitive to their needs or sufficiently relevant to their experiences.

A goal of the present study was to narrow the gaps in the current literature by understanding the ways in which WwD construct their own definitions of sexual satisfaction. It also sought to allow the voices of this double oppressed group to inform

the practice of physical and mental healthcare as to their experiences, needs, and desires regarding their sexual access and satisfaction. It treated sexual satisfaction as a quality of life issue and human rights issue, and as an area of the WwD life that is intimately tied to overall well-being. It attempted to describe the cultural myths, assumptions, prescriptions, ideals, and taboos that marginalize women with disabilities and deny them access to sexual satisfaction. It asserted that these concepts and their consequences are perpetuated by the intersections of institutionalized sexism and ableism, which further intersect with institutionalized denial of access to sexual health information and education, sexual expression, and sexual satisfaction. The intended audience for the present study was WwD, their allies, and the healthcare professionals with whom they interact.

In addition, this work describes the importance and benefits of a healthy and satisfying sexual life. It attempted to provide professionals with insight into the elements of sexual satisfaction that are relevant for women with disabilities. It emphasized the importance of allowing the experience of women with disabilities, as described by women with disabilities, to inform the care they receive. It was hoped that professionals who use this information would be better equipped to provide knowledge and services regarding the subject of sexual satisfaction WwD. The present study had these goals because WwD are a population who has historically been, and currently is, denied access to sexual information and services, and because suffer the serious cultural and personal consequences of this denial. Finally, in addition to promoting the acceptance and celebration of the sexuality and sexual satisfaction of women with disabilities, a possible implication of this work is to provide the necessary and preliminary groundwork for the

research and creation of a sexual satisfaction measure that is sensitive to the needs of this population. These goals were created with the intention to inform practice and to help professionals move toward social justice by providing culturally competent psychoeducation, empowerment, and celebration of the identities and desires of women with disabilities.

The qualitative data used in this work was gathered from surveys administered online to women with various physical disabilities. The participants were sought through a local college campus and a local independent living center for adults with disabilities. The survey measured the importance to the participants of various aspects of sexual satisfaction. It also measured the extent to which the participants feel that they have encountered barriers to sexual access and the effect of these barriers on the participants' self and sexual satisfaction. Consistent with studies conducted by Taleporos and McCabe (2002a, 2002b), the demographic variables measured were gender, age, partner status, sexual orientation, education level, and the nature, severity, and duration of disability.

Chapter II: Review of Literature

This review of the relevant literature had three specific purposes. First, it reviewed the models that have been used by professionals and by the larger culture and society to understand and define disability. Second, it reviewed the ways in which topics related to sexuality and disability, particularly with regard to women, have been excluded from scientific study and the implications of this exclusion. Third, it discussed the limited amount of literature that has examined the sexual satisfaction of women with disabilities and the consequences of these omissions.

Models of Disability

Smart and Smart (2006) provide a useful outline of the models of disability that have been developed and used throughout history. These models illustrate the ways in which disability has been conceptualized by society, and they have greatly informed the provision of disability related services, research, and programs across time. The oldest of the models of understanding disability is the religious or moral model, which views biological wholeness as a righteous virtue. Olkin (1999) notes that this model viewed disability as the result of a shameful problem of morality within the individual with the disability. It was the expression of inner sin and evil, which required corrective religious education and training. This model led to shame, isolation, blame, and denial of basic rights, including sexual and reproductive rights, for people with disabilities. It is no longer the prevailing point of view. However, it may still be present in our society through its influence on current models and the continued stigma of disability.

The next model to develop, the medical model, was more morally neutral but still upheld many of the assumptions of the moral model. This is the most well known and well researched of the models of disability (Smart & Smart, 2006). Within this model, disability is defined in the language of medicine and normalcy. Disability is located within the individual as something that is private and medical in nature. Given that disability is seen as an individual medical problem, the focus of care is narrowed to correcting, curing, and/or preventing the disability. Further, the cure or treatment is often determined by able-bodied (AB) "experts" whose goal is primarily to assist the individual in achieving an AB standard of normalcy as defined by AB people. Viewing disability as a completely personal pathology prevents individuals from having the opportunity to develop a positive disability identity and is dehumanizing in that it reduces the individual to a set of objective symptoms and treatments. Furthermore, it encourages the categorization of individuals with disabilities according to these symptoms and treatments, which can serve to divide the disability community and prevent the formation of an empowering and positive culture (Smart & Smart, 2006).

The medical model upholds some of the basic assumptions of the moral model in that it identifies disability as an inferiority (though biological rather than moral in nature) and as deviance from an ableist characterization of normalcy. Furthermore, it sees disability as located within the individual, which has the consequence of encouraging society to view the individual as somehow marred, thus to be scorned or pitied. On a systemic level, society is therefore able to absolve itself of the responsibility to eliminate barriers to access, expression, and civil rights. It is in these ways that the medical model excuses and even propagates the marginalization of people with disabilities. This is not to say that we should ignore medical issues, but rather that we should use medicine to enhance quality of life and not to further objectify, dehumanize, and oppress people with disabilities.

In response to what has been deemed as an oppressive view of disability, leaders of the independent living movement within the disability rights community have constructed newer and more liberating models. These newer models target the interaction of the individual with their environment as well as the social construction of disability as the problem (Smart & Smart, 2006). For example, the functional and environmental models regard biology as important, but also take into account the interaction between the individual and his or her environment. Under these models, disability is defined in terms of biological and organic factors as well as the strengths, abilities, skills, and achievements of an individual (Smart & Smart, 2006). Therefore, the cause of the disability is not located entirely within the individual. This model recognizes that environmental and cultural factors can affect the very definition of disability and the degree to which it represents barriers and limitations. It reduces the categorization and dehumanization present within the framework of the medical model and increases the social responsibility for creating an accepting and accessible environment (Smart & Smart, 2006).

Functional and environmental models are still incomplete in that they do not recognize the power of discrimination and prejudice in creating the definition of disability. The most recent model for understanding disability, the sociopolitical model, is able to do this more effectively. This model, sometimes referred to as the minority

model, recognizes that prejudice and discrimination are often more difficult and limiting than the medical issues and functional differences involved with a disability. It views disability as a social construction located within an oppressive society rather than as a flaw located within the individual. This model encourages individuals with disabilities to define themselves as individuals and to celebrate disability as a viable identity and a beautiful part of human diversity. Slogans such as "disability is normal," "kick the 'd' of disabled," and "when you see disability, think competence" are examples of efforts made by disability communities to challenge the social narratives that oppress individuals with disabilities. This represents a culmination of the work of leaders in the independent living movement. It also signifies a move towards the use of civil rights language, which regards disability as a minority group status, versus special rights language, which marginalizes disability by identifying it as the opposite of that which is considered valuable and normal by the majority. This dissertation viewed disability from the sociopolitical model and attempted to illustrate how the social construction of disability and gender has impacted the sexuality of WwD.

Barriers to Research of Gender, Sex, and Disability

The conundrum of studying the sexual satisfaction of women with disabilities is that, culturally, the topics of sex and disability are both taboo and therefore are often avoided by professionals and researchers. Furthermore, these related fields of research have also largely ignored each other. That is, the literature regarding sexuality has rarely acknowledged issues related to disability and research on disability rarely acknowledges aspects of sexuality, particularly aspects of sexual enjoyment and satisfaction. When these topics have found crossroads, they have tended to focus on each other only

cursorily (Olkin, 1999). The silence around sexuality and disability propagates ignorance and reinforces the societal attitude that people with disabilities either are not, or should not be, engaged with their sexuality.

Further complicating the subject is that women's issues have also been neglected in research on sexuality and in research on disability. In the realm of sexuality, the majority of information about and directed toward women serves to perpetuate sexist and patriarchal dogma. Girls and women receive little information about their bodies, their sexuality, and their capacity for experiencing sexual pleasure from sexual education courses, medical professionals, the media, and other sources. In light of this lack of education, several negative messages are communicated regarding female sexuality and sexual pleasure, such as the idea that these concepts are somehow inherently dangerous (Fields, 2007). Female sexuality is often not acknowledged as important, or even as existing in any way that is not completely phallocentric. Thus, the message is sent that the sole function of female sexuality is to satisfy the needs of a husband, within a heterosexual marriage, without desire or enjoyment on the part of the woman (Miller & Marini, 2007). Sex is often culturally viewed as a resource that is begrudgingly rationed out by women to the men who seek and desire it according to their nature (Shuttleworth, 2007). Therefore, sexual access, which will be defined in this work as access not only to information, but to sexual expression, sexual pleasure, and recognition as sexual beings, has been continually and systematically denied to women throughout history, and this trend continues to influence research.

Nosek and Hughes (2007) provide the historical context of the disregard of women in the disability literature. These authors state that research on disability and rehabilitation has been done largely during and after periods of war and, therefore, in response to the health and vocational needs of men. The needs of men with spinal cord injury (SCI), amputation, or other acquired musculoskeletal disabilities were given particular attention. Services rendered to women have been provided in such a way as to regard gender as unimportant, approaching the needs of women using male norms and traditional social roles. However, demographic and health variables differ significantly between men and women (Nosek & Hughes, 2007) and this assumption that women may be treated as similar to men physically and as inferior to men socially has likely done harm in far more instances than not.

From the mid 1970's to the mid 1990's, the study of and delivery of services concerning sexuality in women with disabilities was largely limited to issues of fertility, pregnancy, labor, and delivery (Nosek & Hughes, 2007). Thus, women were given the message that their ability to conceive and bear children was the nexus of their sexuality, and encouraged to disregard all other aspects. It was only in the late 1980's and early 1990's that points of neglect in research on the sexuality of WwD were recognized. At this point, researchers began to ask women with disabilities about their sexual satisfaction and the sexual education they had been given by providers. The need for further literature and services became evident (Nosek & Hughes, 2007).

In light of these research and social trends of sexism and ableism, it is apparent that the study of the sexuality of women with disabilities must overcome many cultural stereotypes. Research that promotes equality and social justice must cease to regard women's pleasure as inappropriate for scientific examination, disability as the polar opposite of health, and both gender and sexuality as unimportant in light of the characteristics of a disability (Nosek & Hughes, 2007). Overcoming these barriers are necessarily the building blocks of any research concerning the sexual satisfaction of WwD, which should allow the voices of the oppressed to inform our questions and conclusions on this subject.

Barriers to Research of Sexual Satisfaction

According to Olkin (1999) the concept of sexuality is composed of drive, desire, self-concept, body image, functioning, acts, behaviors, and relationships. This list illustrates the point that sexuality is a multifaceted capacity of human beings. However, it uses the language of medical models of sexual functioning, encapsulated within physiological stages, and thus does not include the multiple sources of satisfaction and pleasure. Despite the saturation of the media and culture of the United States with messages about sexuality, sexual pleasure and satisfaction have been ignored as legitimate areas of sexuality, sexual health, and wellbeing (Gill & Hough, 2007; Teunis, & Herdt, 2007). It was not until the 20th century that research in the areas of sex, sexuality, and sexual pleasure were tolerated and the topics normalized as part of the human experience. However, only the sexual experiences of AB's were used to create what has now become "normal" sexual behavior. Therefore, any experience falling outside of that which was considered normal became a labeled a dysfunction. Dysfunctions, then, became the focus of much of sex therapy. Furthermore, sexual pleasure and satisfaction has often been far more than ignored; it is often vilified and

resisted within institutions relied upon to provide services related to education, religion, law, and medicine. One of the only institutions which does not ignore pleasure as an element of sexuality is the media, which exploits it for financial gain and portrays it as a privilege of white, straight, young, attractive, single, AB individuals (Tepper, 2000).

These trends have made the seeking of sexual pleasure a political and transgressive act, particularly for marginalized groups (Teunis, & Herdt, 2007). This remains true, despite the number of sources documenting the benefits of sexual pleasure and satisfaction. For example, Tepper (2000) states that sexual pleasure can function to reduce pain, enhance relationships, and heal feelings of emotional isolation and of being undeserving of pleasure. Tepper further argues that to ignore the importance of pleasure is to perpetuate the asexual status and low self-esteem of individuals with disabilities. In addition, Walters and Williamson (1998) found that satisfaction in sexual relationships with a partner predicted overall quality of life in a sample of 77 amputees. Sexual satisfaction, therefore, contributes to overall well-being of many individuals and the denial of access to such satisfaction, through the internalization of negative messages or in any other way, serves to perpetuate the oppression and marginalization of WwD.

The Intersection of Gender, Disability, and Sexual Satisfaction

It has been difficult to conduct scholarly research on sexual satisfaction, and particularly that of WwD, due to social and political attitudes, lack of consensus on its definition, and lack of adequate measurements. When research on sexuality has been conducted, the lack of focus on satisfaction and pleasure correlates heavily with the focus on the medical model of sex. Within this model, subjective elements of sexuality are disregarded in favor of its objective elements, such as sexual function and reproduction

(Ostrander, 2009). This model serves to perpetuate the institutionalized denial of sexual access to women with disabilities. One would be remiss to assume that the objective and subjective aspects of sexuality are intimately tied, since common experiences of people with and without disabilities indicates that sexual function does not represent, by itself, the broad spectrum of sexuality and sexual life, nor does it necessarily correlate with sexual satisfaction.

The neglect of satisfaction in favor of functionality and reproduction is evident and relevant in the study of the sexuality of WwD. It is important to acknowledge the lack of information and education provided to this population on the subject of sexual function, reproduction, and other traditionally medically related topics. However, we must recognize that knowledge of sexual mechanics is necessary, but insufficient, to create a full understanding and appreciation of healthy sexuality (Olkin, 1999). Research on sexuality and disability is dominated by medical model thinking in which the meanings of the body are reduced to its impairments and functional limitations. When disability is viewed as a medical impairment, which often invokes the assumption of impaired sexual functioning, disability cannot be properly contextualized as a consequence of societal discrimination. Under this view of sexuality, individuals with disabilities are denied full participation in all aspects of life and consequently denied the fulfillment of their personhood (Teunis, & Herdt, 2007).

Disability and Sexuality: Myths and Internalized Oppression

Myths about WwD.

The consequence of the social construction of disability is the creation of myths about disability and sexuality, all of which stand in the way of sexual equality. These myths contribute to the marginalization and internalized oppression of WwD and thereby represent significant barriers to sexual access and satisfaction. The most pervasive of the ableist myths pertaining to the sexuality of individuals with disabilities is that they are asexual or non-sexual (Kaufman et al., 2003; Miller & Marini, 2007; Milligan & Newfeldt, 2001; Olkin, 1999; Sipski & Alexander, 1997). Kaufman et al. (2003) point out that media depictions of people with disabilities having sex lives is an extremely rare occurrence, which contributes significantly to the myth of asexuality. These authors discuss two possible reasons for this particular myth. First, non-disabled people tend to believe that they will not become disabled; perhaps due to the protective assumption that disability is something bad that only develops or occurs if an individual deserves to encounter this perceived tragedy. Such a belief, rooted in the moral-model of disability, causes people without disabilities to distance themselves from the feared concept of disability. As AB individuals consciously or unconsciously do so, the thought of people with disabilities being sexual becomes less and less conceivable to them. Second, nondisabled people view those living with a disability as essentially helpless, and childlike, which leads to the assumption that they are not sexual. In a culture which prizes the particular brand of self-sufficiency and independence of the AB population, those who utilize assistive devices and/or services are viewed as helpless and unfortunate beings that are without sexuality.

Milligan and Neufeldt (2001) provide another possible explanation for the myth that persons with physical disabilities are asexual: non-disabled people assume that those living with disabilities necessarily live with sexual dysfunction and that their opportunities for sexual gratification are so limited due to this dysfunction that their sexual needs are absent or subjugated. Olkin (1999) also notes the myth that people with disabilities cannot function sexually. This myth has dire consequences, one of which being the assumption that people with disabilities do not need sexual education or sexual health information, which leads to them being denied even the small amount of such services that non-disabled people receive (Kaufman et al., 2003). In addition, the myth leads to the neglect of sexuality issues in psychotherapy with people with disabilities (Miller & Marini, 2007). Perhaps the most personally devastating of the consequences of this myth is the internalization of ableist attitudes that invalidate sexual experiences and desires and can lead people with disabilities to view themselves as asexual (Milligan & Neufeldt, 2001). Similarly, as Olkin (1999) points out, stating the myth that persons with disabilities are asexual is not equivalent to the statement that they are raised to believe they are asexual, though this is often the case. The myth of asexuality contributes significantly to the institutional denial of sexual access to WwD.

A myth related to those that cast WwD as nonsexual and asexual is that sex is unimportant for people with disabilities, since they are perceived by AB culture to have have so much else (i.e. their functional differences) to worry about (Kaufman et al., 2003). Therefore, people with disabilities who do have sex or desire sex are cast as perverts, particularly if they enjoy anything more adventurous than passive, traditional sex (Kaufman et al., 2003). Olkin (1999) similarly notes the myth that women with

disabilities are always sexually passive, and that such myths are perpetuated by the lack of research regarding this population.

Not only are women with disabilities disallowed from desiring or having sex, but they are seen as undesirable and pathetic choices for partners. This leads to the view that only sick or desperate individuals would desire to become romantically or intimately involved with WwD (Kaufman et al., 2003; Olkin, 1999). This myth may help to create limitations in partner choices for WwD and limitations in modes of sexual expression that do not fit the traditional norm, thereby reducing opportunities for satisfaction.

The devastating psychological repercussions of these myths on WwD are far reaching and can lead them to engage in self-loathing and/or to become depressed. In addition, some argue that these myths lead to an increasing vulnerability to sexual abuse among WwD. Statistics show that WwD are sexually assaulted at high rates and often by multiple perpetrators (Martin, Ray, Sotres-Alvarez, Kupper, Moracco, Dickens, et al.; Nannini, 2006). It is important to recognize the effect of myths and assumptions about WwD and the internalized oppression they foster.

Myths about sex.

Kaufman et al. (2003) further point out the great number of myths and cultural assumptions about sex itself that perpetuate the marginalization of individuals with disabilities. An example of such a myth is that sex should be done only for the purpose of reproduction. This affects WwD in the context of another myth: that reproduction should be a privilege afforded only to specific (majority) groups. This myth casts individuals with disabilities as unable or unfit to reproduce and serves to prevent them

access to both sex and to the proverbial gene pool. These values not only deny the sexuality of people with disabilities, but also send the messages that they are inferior, unwanted, and that any children they produce will also be inferior and unwanted. In addition, the idea that sex is solely for reproduction discounts, or even paints as dangerous, the pleasurable or satisfying aspects of sex. Since people with disabilities are consistently viewed as childlike by society, it follows that they are viewed as being in need of protection from the inherent evils of sex (Tepper, 2000).

Another myth about sex is that it must be spontaneous and must happen without thinking, talking about it, or planning it. Perhaps, Kaufman et al. (2003) argue, this is because we are uncomfortable talking about our desires as they make us vulnerable to, and therefore potentially viewed as weak by, another person. The authors state that many women with disabilities find that sex is just as enjoyable when it involves planning and communication.

Another pervasive sociocultural belief that devastates sexual equality for a great many marginalized groups is that the only real or normal sex is heterosexual vaginally penetrative, phallocentric intercourse (Kaufman et al., 2003). Under this belief, all sexual activity (e.g. touching, oral sex, etc.) which does not fit the narrow definition of normality becomes pathologized. This can be a harmful view to many AB and WwD women, whose experiences and preferences are broader or entirely different than is accounted for by this definition. .

Masturbation is particularly taboo as a pleasurable form of sex, which becomes particularly relevant for those women with disabilities who may wish to experience

sexual pleasure and yet need physical assistance in the form of positioning and/or assistive devices to do so (Kaufman et al., 2003). The notion of needing assistance to experience any type of sex leads to the last myth that will be discussed here, which is that sex must be a wholly private experience that one may not talk about or let others know about, much less witness. Women with disabilities who live in an institution, where there are inherent limits to privacy, or who use attendant services, may be prevented from sexual expression because many institutions or personal attendants may view it as improper since it cannot be carried out privately. In summary, there are many common and damaging myths regarding the sexuality of WwD, only some of which are discussed in this review of the literature. In order to study the sexual satisfaction of WwD, it is important to understand that satisfying sex is desired and as much a part of well being, life satisfaction, and quality of life for WwD as it is for any other human being. However, satisfying sex for WwD may need to be talked about, planned, witnessed, and aided, and it may be different from the non-disabled idea of normal satisfying sex. The present study examined the importance of these and other elements of sexual satisfaction to WwD.

Truths.

In understanding of the sociopolitical myths concerning the sexuality of WwD, it is important to review some of the literature on the truths about sexuality and disability. Studies in this area provide further evidence of the toll of sexual marginalization and internalized oppression. For example, Tepper (2000) stated that many people with disabilities have feelings of not being the same and of not being normal sexually after the onset of an acquired disability. He points out that these feelings are rooted in the way

that people with disabilities learn about sexuality within the dominant culture. That is, we learn about what is normal for those whom we culturally view as normal, and usually only by having the privilege of experiencing this normality ourselves. Typically, what we are told to view as normal sex is that which is extremely genitally focused and performance-based. The lack of sexuality education in our culture leaves individuals with acquired disabilities without information on how to be a sexual being when they no longer fit into the category of normality that is so narrowly defined by AB culture.

In contrast, Ostrander (2009) indicates that women with SCI often experience more creative sex lives than they did prior to their injury and may pride themselves on paying greater attention to their partner's needs. This study also indicated that the age of a woman with SCI may be important, as younger women may have more frequent sex post-injury than older women. Ostrander points out the lack of sexual education given to women with SCI and indicates that what little education was provided was focused largely on the medical model. Furthermore, any discussion on other topics was geared towards men. Therefore, women in this study were likely given the message that their sexuality consisted only of its medical aspects, such as reproduction, and that other elements of sexuality (e.g. pleasure) were only important for men. Ostrander also indicated that a difficulty for those with SCI may be the struggle to reconcile the experience of sex pre and post injury, and to cope with loss of, or change in, orgasmic capacity.

Lack of a Sexual Satisfaction Measure

Due to unique sociopolitical forces, such as the myths described above, and to functional differences, it is clear that the experience of sexual satisfaction may be

different for WwD than the AB population. However, no sexual satisfaction measure exists which has been constructed based on the unique experiences and opinions of WwD. It is important to recognize that no adequate and sensitive measure for the sexual satisfaction of women with disabilities can be created without the direct and extensive participation of WwD in the research involved in its creation. Olkin (1999) states that this level of participation is paramount for research on disability to be useful in promoting better delivery of services. Specifically, persons with disabilities should be involved in determining what questions need to be asked within the research. The present study, therefore, sought the opinions and experiences of women with disabilities throughout its development and execution (see Participatory Action Research section). The study was created to involve WwD in determining what elements of sexual satisfaction healthcare providers should be asking about and providing information about. Once it is determined the elements of sexual satisfaction that are relevant for women with disabilities and their experiences are heard, it is possible that a sexual satisfaction measure could be developed in future research which utilizes this information.

Relevant Existing Measures

The majority of the assessments that focus on elements of sexuality that have been developed focus exclusively on the physiology of sexual functioning. Arrington, Cofrancesco, and Wu (2004) provide a review of 62 such questionnaires related to sexual function and sexual quality of life that were published in English between 1957 and 2001. They found that there were several measures published from the 1950's to the 1970's that were designed to measure satisfaction with specific sexual activities but these measures did not relate the results to overall sexual satisfaction. Of the 57 questionnaires that

measured sexual function from the patient's perspective, six domains were represented consistently: interest and desire; satisfaction and quality (aspects of which consisted of satisfaction with quality of an erection, ejaculation or orgasm, and pain or discomfort with sex); excitement and arousal; performance; attitudes and behavior; and relationships. The measures that included a satisfaction component, therefore, only attempted to measure satisfaction with sexual functioning rather than satisfaction with the overall sexual experience.

Of the 45 measures that were designed to measure sexual functioning specifically, twenty-eight were designed for use with women, and only five were designed for use with women alone. Ten were designed for use with women with chronic medical illnesses. Twelve measures were designed for measuring quality of life in patients with chronic diseases, six of which had a component to measure satisfaction with or quality of sexual functioning (Arrington et al., 2004). This review provides evidence that a few measures have been developed that focus on women with illness or disease and on their satisfaction with sexual function. However, for most people, sexual satisfaction likely requires much more than satisfaction with sexual functioning. It is therefore necessary to measure many more aspects of sexuality to explore the overall subjective sexual satisfaction of WwD.

In reviewing available literature, one scale was found that measures the sexual satisfaction of men and women with various types of disabilities. The measure was developed for a study that involved 609 Mexican participants, including 464 women, who resided in 16 states of the Mexican Republic (Rodarte & Muñoz, 2004). The authors indicate that the scale was developed to measure areas of sexual response (including

desire, arousal, and orgasm), sexual satisfaction, and factors that interfere with sexuality in persons with disabilities. However, the authors indicate that, in the study for which the scale was created; only the area of sexual response is mentioned. The methods, results, and conclusions of the study do not discuss the sexual satisfaction content of the measure and the measure has apparently not been used in any other studies to date. It is therefore not possible to determine the generalizability of this measure to the sexual satisfaction of WwD in the United States.

Several measures have been developed which measure some of the aspects that may be important to the sexual satisfaction of WwD. For example, Taleporos and McCabe (2002a) have developed and validated a scale for measuring sexual and body esteem in men and women with disabilities. This scale, however, does not directly address sexual satisfaction. In addition, two measures were found that addressed the sexual functioning, including sexual pleasure and discomfort, in women with specific disabilities: breast cancer (Thirlaway, Fallowfield, & Cuzick, 1996) and multiple sclerosis (MS; Sanders, Foley, LaRocca, & Zemon, 2006). The study by Thirlaway et al. (1996) focused specifically on sexual activity or inactivity, possible reasons for inactivity, and sexual functioning, in order to determine the effects of a particular medication on sexual functioning. These authors asked several questions pertaining to sexual pleasure, sexual discomfort, and changes in frequency of sexual activity. Although it is important to note that these authors acknowledged the sexual satisfaction of women with breast cancer, their goal was to evaluate sexual functioning rather than satisfaction. In addition, the nature of the study necessitated the inclusion of those participants with a specific disability. It is important to create a measure that has its

focus on sexual satisfaction and one that includes the perspectives of women with various disabilities.

Sanders et al. (2006) constructed a self-report measurement to assess the influence of MS symptoms on sexual activity and satisfaction. They included 36 questions asking both male and female participants to rate the frequency with which various MS symptoms have interfered with sexual activity or satisfaction over a period of six months. Items included concerns about attractiveness, fear of being rejected sexually, concerns about ability to satisfy a partner, lack of confidence about sexuality, lack of desire, concerns about orgasm, and sexual function. The authors found their instrument to be a reliable and valid measure of the influence of MS symptoms on sexual activity and satisfaction. It could, therefore, be useful in determining specific hindrances to sexual satisfaction in women with MS. However, this study focuses on both genders, and on only one disability. It was also not designed to allow participants to communicate their own subjective definition of sexual satisfaction and their opinions about the components of their satisfaction.

The present study acknowledged the importance of allowing participants to create their own definitions and to decide what questions should be included in the measures which are designed to promote their well-being. For this reason, the present study did not attempt to provide a working definition of sexual satisfaction. In addition, the measure developed for this study will be altered based on the results obtained and will, therefore, be adapted for future studies. This is consistent with the tenants of Participatory Action Research (PAR), which is described in detail below.

In several studies of sexuality in WwD, sexual satisfaction has been measured using a single question asking participants to rate on a Likert-type scale their agreement with the statement that they have been sexually satisfied over a given period of time (McCabe & Taleporos, 2003; Taleporos & McCabe, 2002a, 2002b; Valtonen, Karlsson, Siösteen, Dahlöf, & Viikari-Juntura, 2006). For example, the one question measure used in two studies by Taleporos and McCabe (2002a; 2002b) read, "Looking back over the past six months, how sexually satisfied do you feel overall" (p. 169; 180). Such onequestion measures, while acknowledging the importance of including subjective experience in assessing satisfaction, are inadequate to inform healthcare professionals about the unique experiences and the needs of women with disabilities, and were not intended to do so.

Another example of a study using a single-question measure of sexual satisfaction is that conducted by Valtonen et al. (2006). These authors measured the sexual satisfaction in 190 men and women with spinal cord injury (SCI) and 41 men and women with meningomyelocele (MMC), a type of Spina Bifida, on a 0-10 point scale with 10 being high satisfaction. They found that the median level of satisfaction for women with SCI was a four on their scale, and for men it was a five. For those with MMC, the median was eight for women and five for men. These results indicate that satisfaction with sexual life was rather low among persons with SCI. The authors suggest that adequate treatment of problems such as incontinence and pain might improve satisfaction. It is important to note, however, that this study only evaluated the elements related to sexual dissatisfaction, not sexual satisfaction. The authors advocate for sexual counseling for people with these disabilities.

It is evident that no research has been conducted which attempts to gather information capturing the variables and constructs that contribute to sexual satisfaction as identified by WwD in the United States. There exists a need to explore in depth such variables. In addition, the interactions between WwD and their healthcare professionals should be explored for the extent to which they increase sexual knowledge and sexual satisfaction. Knowledge of these experiences and interactions will serve to inform professionals about the needs of this minority group. It is also possible that such knowledge will lead to the future development of a sexual satisfaction measure to be used by such professionals, which directly addresses the needs of women with disabilities. It was the goal of the present study to provide the groundwork for such an advance in the provision of services to WwD.

The Importance of Sexual Satisfaction

There is limited, but important research that has attempted to acknowledge the importance of sexual satisfaction in women with disabilities and the variables that contribute to this important area of health and wellbeing. This body of literature provided a starting block for the questions that were asked of the participants in the present study. For example, Taleporos and McCabe (2002b) examined the sexual satisfaction, sexual esteem, and body esteem of men and women with various physical disabilities and that of non-disabled men and women. Of the 748 participants with a disability, 381 were women. The demographic variables included in this study other than gender included partner status, sexual orientation, education level, and the nature, severity, and duration of the disability. The authors measured sexual satisfaction with one, 7-point Likert scaled question. Although only a single-question measure of sexual

satisfaction was used; and although the results pertaining to each participant's level of sexual satisfaction were not provided, the study has several important implications. For example, the authors found that high sexual esteem, body esteem, and sexual satisfaction predicted high self-esteem in people with physical disabilities. In addition, body esteem and sexual satisfaction predicted lower likelihood of depression. Body esteem was particularly important for the self-esteem of the women in the study. An important finding of this study was that sexual well-being and body esteem were more closely related to overall psychological well-being in people with a physical disability than in non-disabled participants. Although these results do not indicate the direction of the relationship between the examined elements of sexuality and psychological well-being, they show the importance of sexual esteem, body esteem, and sexual satisfaction for an individual's well-being. This must be taken into consideration in research and provision of services where women with disabilities are concerned.

There also exist benefits to physical heath through sexual satisfaction. Komisaruk, Beyer-Flores, and Whipple (2006) review literature that indicates the medical benefits of orgasm and sexual activity, and sexual satisfaction. These authors indicate that sexual expression can reduce the risk of cancer (Murrell, 1995; Petridou, Giokas, Kuper, Mucci, & Trichopoulos, 2000). In addition, they reviewed studies repoting that orgasm can have a sedative and sleep-inducing effect (Odent, 1999; Ellison, 2000). The review also points out that sexual activity and orgasm during menstruation can potentially protect against endometriosis (Meaddough,Olive, Gallup, Perlin, & Kilman, 2002), preterm deliveries (Sayle, Savitz, Thorp, Hertz-Picciotto, & Wilcox, 2001), pain (Ellison,

2000; Evans & Couch 2001; Komisaruk & Whipple, 1984; Whipple & Komisaruk 1985, 1988), and stress (Charnetski & Brennan, 2001; Ellison, 2000; Weeks, 2002).

McCabe & Taleporos (2003) in another study utilizing a one-question measure to assess satisfaction. These authors also obtained important findings regarding the significance of sexual satisfaction for WwD, although it is important to use the lens of the minority model of disability to interpret these findings. For example, they found that more severe physical disabilities were correlated with lower levels of sexual satisfaction and higher levels of depression than were disabilities of milder severity or non-disabled status. Women with disabilities in this study, and both men and women who had lived with their disability for longer periods of time, had more positive feelings about sexuality and more frequent mutual sexual experiences than did the men with disabilities and those who had lived with a disability for shorter periods of time. For the women with disabilities, an important predictor of sexual satisfaction was the frequency with which they engaged in deep kissing with a partner, indicating that the type of sexual activity may be an important predictor of satisfaction for WwD. It is also possible to infer from these results that depression may be correlated with low levels of sexual satisfaction and with less frequent mutual sexual experiences. In addition, this study may indicate that severity and length of time living with a disability may be correlated with lower levels of satisfaction.

Studies examining sexual functioning and satisfaction after SCI have found similar results. For example, Sipski (1997) reviewed several studies, which seemed to show the trend that SCI in women results in a significant decrease in sexual satisfaction

and in frequency of sexual activity. Miller and Marini (2007) support this conclusion, and note that women with SCI may prefer types of stimulation other than traditional intercourse, and may prefer stimulation in areas of the body other than the genitals.

However, one cannot assume from the correlations found in these studies that the disability of the participants, or the degree of its severity, were a cause of decreases in sexual esteem, body esteem, self-esteem, or sexual satisfaction, or were responsible for increases in depression. These studies were not designed to investigate possible reasons for the correlations they found. This represents a serious gap within the literature. It is likely that, rather than being caused by the disability or the severity of the disability, these correlations were influenced by oppressive cultural standards of beauty, lack of sexuality information and education received by participants, and barriers to sexual access for individuals with disabilities. For example, individuals with severe disabilities may have lower levels of sexual satisfaction and high levels of depression if they are institutionalized due to lack of privacy or opportunity for sexual expression, lack of help for sexual activities, restrictions on other freedoms, or many other reasons. In other words, although studies may report low sexual satisfaction and frequency of sexual activity in WwD, their results may be due in large part to sexist and ableist attitudes in society, the internalization of these attitudes, and barriers to sexual access and expression. This viewpoint is consistent with the minority model of disability.

Olkin (1999) points out several elements that may be important when considering the sexual satisfaction of WwD. This author states that having a satisfying sexual relationship may be experienced differently based on the nature of the disability, whether an individual's disability is congenital, acquired during an ongoing relationship with a

partner, or acquired before such a relationship. Olkin (1999) also points out that the availability of a sexual partner or partners may be an important element of the sexual satisfaction of a woman with a disability. In addition, in the case of one partner having a disability that was acquired during an ongoing relationship, it may be important to consider that a couple may have found it necessary to make changes to their previous sexual habits in order to continue to have a satisfying sexual relationship.

Participatory Action Research

Participatory action research (PAR) is a broad term for research that seeks to reduce the power dynamics involved in more traditional research methods, which treat researchers as experts and participants as objects of study, in order to involve participants in a collaborative process that embraces their voices and seeks social change and justice (Kindon, Pain, & Kesby, 2007a, 2007b; Taylor et al., 2004). PAR engages participants in determining research questions and the ways in which the results are used. As it is a collaborative approach, an important goal is for both the researchers and participants to gain knowledge and discover ways to use that knowledge (Taylor et al., 2004).

Balcazar, Keys, Kaplan, and Suarez-Balcazar (1998) point out that participatory research with people with disabilities seeks to use their voices, experiences, and knowledge to increase the relevance of research to their needs. These authors review several general principles of PAR with people with disabilities. The first principle is that people with disabilities should articulate the problem that the research focuses on and participate in the process of defining, analyzing, and solving it. This requires gaining access to the disability community and cultivating relationships with the community. The authors point out that this requirement can represent a barrier to PAR research if

there is a lack of preexisting community ties and if there are relevant identity differences between the community and the researchers (e.g. disability, class, etc.). In the present study, both the principal researcher and her advisor (second author) identify as WwD. The second author of the study has long-standing ties to the disability community and organizations within the community. Therefore, these identities and community ties represented significant advantages to the present study, in that members of the target population were involved in all aspects of the research process, from initial development to data analysis and interpretation.

Several members of the WwD community participated in the development and execution of the present study via communications between the researchers and the local Access Center for Independent living (ACIL)The authors presented information regarding the development and progress of the study to members and clients of the ACIL on two occasions: once during conception and development of the study and once following data collection. During these presentations, the authors actively sought the input and guidance of those in attendance and incorporated their input into the development of the study and interpretation of data. Additionally, current research (e.g. Kaufman et al., 2003), much of which was done by individuals with disabilities, was used to define the methods and goals of the study. Finally, because the present study is a pilot, it is the intention of the authors to use the data provided by WwD participants to inform a more extensive similar study. The present study represented an attempt to seek the experience and knowledge of women with disabilities in order to inform further research and influence healthcare practices. This is also consistent with the second general principle discussed by Balcazar et al. (1998), that people with disabilities should have

direct involvement in the research process in order to provide a more accurate analysis of their social reality. The third and fourth principles outlined by Balcazar et al. (1998) are that PAR can increase the awareness of people with disabilities about their own resources and strengths; and that its goal should ultimately be to increase the quality of life of people with disabilities.

Balcazar et al. (1998) also outline several challenges to using PAR approaches. First, they state that obstacles may arise in gaining entry to the disability community and in developing relationships with people with disabilities. The current study recruited participants through organizations that provide services to women with disabilities such as independent living centers, and in this way, attempted to build constructive relationships with the disability community. Second, PAR often implies the relinquishing of experimental control. The present study is qualitative in nature. However, Balcazar et al. (1998) state that qualitative studies are very socially relevant and important to disability research and that qualitative methods are not less valid, less useful, or less productive than quantitative methods. The present study sought to provide groundwork for future research and development in an understudied area with a marginalized group of participants. Therefore, a qualitative study was warranted. Third, PAR approaches can be extremely complex and time consuming. The present study, therefore, sought to use the internet in collecting data in order to make the process more efficient. Finally, due to the fact that PAR approaches often allow everyone involved to develop a more critical world view, unintended consequences of a study may arise if it leads to the participants criticizing the research process, the researcher, services they receive, or any other related factor. However, this criticism can provide opportunities for empowerment of the participants and the betterment of the study and should be handled with serious attention and appropriate action. Despite the concerns outlined by Balcazar et al. (1998), they conclude that PAR is both effective and a socially responsible form of inquiry.

Internet Research

There are several benefits and drawbacks of conducting research through an online modality. According to Kraut et al. (2004) the benefits of conducting internet research can include the lowered cost of data collection over traditional methods, the ability of online research to reach a large and diverse sample of participants, and the ease and efficiency of providing instructions and debriefing materials. However, drawbacks may include the difficulty of ensuring that participants understand instructions and the inability to monitor the behavior of participants to ensure that they are involved in the study and taking it seriously. Using an online modality creates more opportunity for people to participate frivolously or with malicious intent due to the anonymity of the internet (Kraut et al., 2004). This modality also allows individuals to participate in the study without verification of disability status or severity.

Concerns about risk of harm, confidentiality, and sample bias may also be particular concerns in online research. For example, online research makes it more difficult to assess the effect of the research study on the participants and intervene effectively, and to guarantee confidentiality due to the reduced ability to secure information online (Kraut et al., 2004). However, Kraut et al., (2004) state that internet research poses no more inherent risk than comparable research conducted through other

modalities. In fact, participants are likely to feel less social pressure to continue with the study if they become uncomfortable during participation when doing so online. These authors indicate that individuals conducting online research should take care to assess the risk to participants and to structure online materials accordingly. In addition, debriefing material can be provided online. Researchers can also take steps to safeguard confidentiality, such as separating identifying information from study data.

Suarez-Balcazar, Balcazar, and Taylor-Ritzler (2009) indicate that internet research tends to reach a middle and upper income sample largely consisting of professionals. According to these authors, socioeconomic differences may cause minority populations, including people with disabilities, to be more difficult to reach in online research. The present study collected demographic information on race, ethnicity, and education and income level to evaluate the generalizability of the results to women with disabilities who may belong to other minority groups.

Gardos and Mona (1994) describe several benefits of conducting online research on the sexuality of individuals with disabilities. They state that using the internet to gather information on sexuality from this population allows researchers to reach people with disabilities who reside in settings other than institutions, which have commonly been used to provide a convenient source of participants. In addition, people with disabilities do not need to leave their homes, to participate in online research, eliminating concerns about transportation and accessibility of research facilities. The anonymity of the internet may provide another benefit to this type of research by allowing participants to feel more comfortable communicating about sexuality, particularly since this

population is often discouraged from speaking honestly and openly about this taboo topic. People with disabilities may also communicate more candidly online since this modality is less likely to require the need for as third party to help participants communicate their responses to self-report measures due to the accessibility technology of many computers. Finally, individuals with disabilities are freer to work at their own pace without social pressure to finish materials quickly as may be the case when conducting research in person.

Chapter III: Methods

This study piloted an internet-based survey to gather information from women with physical disabilities on their subjective definitions of sexual satisfaction, the elements important to their sexual satisfaction, the internalization of negative messages about their sexuality as WwD, their personal feelings about their sexuality as WwD, institutional barriers to their sexual satisfaction, and their interactions with healthcare providers concerning topics of sexuality and sexual satisfaction. These areas were chosen based on the research reviewed and the experiences and opinions of the WwD who were involved in the execution of this study (see Participatory Action Research section of reviewed literature). Additionally, in keeping with the principles of Participatory Action Research, the survey was designed to gather information on the relevancy of the included items to the experiences of the participants. Open-ended comments and feedback on the utility of the items were also solicited in order to further develop this survey for wider dissemination.

Goals

The present study had several intended goals. First, it was a goal of this study to gather demographic information on participants in order to determine the level of possible generalizability of the pilot study's results (see questions 1-16 of the survey in Appendix A). Second, it was intended to explore the subjective definitions of sexual satisfaction given by WwD participants (see item 17 in Appendix A). Third, it was a goal to gather subjective information from WwD participants on the ways in which they

learned about their sexuality and any negative messages they may have received about WwD sexuality (see items under question 18 in Appendix A). Fourth, it was intended to gather information on the importance of sexuality in participants' lives, as well as on their perceptions of their capacity and desire for sexual enjoyment (see items under question 19 in Appendix A). Fifth, it was intended to explore the interactions that WwD participants have had with health care providers, and to ascertain whether they felt that healthcare providers have met their needs regarding their sexuality concerns and questions (see items under question 20 and question 29 in Appendix A). Sixth, it was intended to explore which elements contribute to their sexual satisfaction (see items under question 23 and question 26 in Appendix A), and to compare these to the elements that have been shown in literature to enhance or reduce the sexual satisfaction of AB women. Seventh, it was intended to explore what institutional barriers to sexual satisfaction that participants had experienced (see items under questions 27 and 28 in Appendix A). Eighth, it was the intention of the authors to solicit feedback from participants regarding the survey items that would enrich the present data and inform future versions of this study (see questions 21, 22, 24, 25, and 30 in Appendix A).

Materials

An online survey was developed and utilized in this study in order to gather quantitative and qualitative data concerning the experiences of women with physical disabilities. The survey included several demographic questions designed to solicit information about the age, gender, ethnicity, race, partner status, sexual orientation, level of education and income, and current living situation. In addition, demographic items were included regarding the specific disability of participants, whether the disability was

congenital or acquired, and the severity of the disability. If the disability was acquired, further information about the age of onset, the circumstances surrounding its onset, and partner status at the time of onset was requested.

The remaining survey questions were designed to solicit information regarding the subjective definition of sexual satisfaction for each participant, the internalization of negative messages about sex and disability, the elements relevant to the sexual satisfaction of participants, and the quality of information on sexuality and sexual satisfaction provided to the participants by healthcare providers. Survey questions were designed to reflect many of the themes and ideas represented in the literature reviewed in this dissertation. In addition, there were several questions designed to solicit feedback regarding the relevance of the survey items to the experiences of the participants. The survey is included in Appendix A.

Participants

Participants with disabilities were recruited from Wright State University Office of Disability (ODS), the Dayton ACIL, and the Wright State University School of Professional Psychology (SOPP) community. The selection criteria for the present study was restricted to women 18 years of age and older and having a physical disability. Participants were recruited via the email listserves of these organizations. A recruitment email, which included a persistent link to the online survey, was generated and distributed to all individuals on these three listserves. The recruitment email is included in Appendix B. In addition, a recruitment flyer was generated and distributed to the leaders of disability therapy groups at both the ACIL and the Wright State University Counseling and Wellness Services (ODS) office. These leaders agreed to distribute the

flyer to participants in the therapy groups they facilitated. The survey was launched online using www.surveygizmo.com on July 30th, 2010 and remained open until March 4, 2011.

Procedure

Human subjects' approval was obtained through the Wright State University department of Research and Sponsored Programs. The Wright State University Office of Disability Services (ODS) and Dayton, Ohio ACIL both submitted letters of permission for the authors to recruit participants via their list serves. A consent form was generated and was provided to participants online. Participants could not begin taking the survey without viewing the consent form and indicating agreement. The consent form is included in Appendix C.

Because the surveys were completed online, no in-person contact or identification is required. E-mail addresses and names were not collected. The website used to host the survey was www.surveygizmo.com. This site prohibits third parties from accessing participant information. Survey pages are dynamic and database-generated and thereby cannot be stored by the participant's computer. In addition, all surveys have redundant server-side codes to ensure that they always load directly from a server and not from a prior cached version.

All surveys created through the host are encrypted. This technology encrypts both the questions displayed to the participants and their responses. Thus, all responses are instantly encrypted and remain so until they are received at the database. Interception of data when it is being transmitted between the Internet browser (i.e., Internet Explorer or Netscape Navigator) and the database is highly unlikely. However, should

interception of encrypted data occur that data could not be decoded without the unique encryption key that is held only by the host.

Once research data are collected, they are stored on the host server. Data are held in an isolated database that can only be accessed by a researcher with the correct username and password. Surveygizmo employees do not examine customer data unless requested to do so by the account owner. Additionally, those employees are trained in the ethics of research involving human subjects. Any data collected such as frequency statistics and narrative responses will be stored in a locked cabinet in the Dissertation Chair's Office on WSU Campus.

Data Collection/Analysis

Data was analyzed using both quantitative and qualitative analyses. Descriptive statistics were generated from participants' responses to the structured/close-ended questions. Data was collected and analysis was carried out by tabulating verbatim responses from structured/close-ended items and comparing responses. Qualitative data gathered from open-ended questions on the survey will also be presented. Analysis of this qualitative data included the identification of themes via a comparison of the convergent and divergent views evident among the respondents and as related to literature review.

Open coding was used to generate categories of information contained in responses. For example, data regarding the elements of sexual satisfaction regarded as important to participants, the internalization of sex-negative messages, and the feelings of participants regarding the need for sexual counseling. Qualitative data will be

represented in part through qualitative narratives and discussion. Finally, conclusions and discussion were based on a comparison of the results with findings from the literature review.

Chapter IV: Results

Demographics

Of the 52 participants that began the study, 14 completed it. Twenty-seven individuals abandoned the study, meaning that they opened the study but did not agree to participate by clicking the "next" button at the end of the consent form, and they therefore answered no survey questions. Ten surveys were categorized as "partial" by the surveymonkey site but did not provide any data. This indicates that these individuals clicked the "next" button at the end of the consent page and were directed to the first page of the survey, but they did not answer any questions. One other individual provided a partial survey that included answers only to the demographic questions. Therefore, only the 14 completed surveys were included in data analysis. Two participants indicated that they were using a personal aide to complete the study, while the other 12 denied doing so.

Of the 14 participants who completed the survey, all self-identified as female and 12 identified as White/European American. Two participants identified as Black/African American. The participants overwhelmingly identified as heterosexual, with only one participant providing a different response by indicating that she would prefer not to state her sexual orientation. The sample was relatively young, with five respondents falling in the 18-23 age group, three falling in the 24-30 age group, and four respondents in the 31-40. There was one respondent each in the 41-50 and 51-60 age groups.

Six participants indicated that they were in romantic relationships at the time of the survey. Of these women, three indicated that they were living with their partners and three were not. The three respondents who indicated living with their partners were all in the 31-40 age range. Seven participants indicated that they were single and one was separated or divorced. Four participants were living with family member(s), three were living with roommate(s), and three indicated living alone. One participant did not provide her living situation.

The sample was well-educated. Only one participant indicated having a GED or high school level education and one reported having an Associate's degree or equivalent. These participants reported income levels of \$5,000-10,000 and \$15,000-30,000, respectively. Seven participants indicated that they had completed some college. Of these participants, four were in the 18-23 age range and reported an income level of \$4,999 or less. One 18-23 year old participant who had completed some college reported her income at \$5,000-10,000. Two other participants who had completed some college were in the 24-30 (income \$4,999 or less) and the 31-40 (no income reported) age ranges.

Of the three participants who indicated having Bachelor's degrees, two were within the 31-40 age group. One of these women reported her income at \$11,000-15,000 and the other did not report her income level. Another participant with a Bachelor's degree was in the 51-60 age group and reported an income of \$61,000-75,000. Two participants indicated having a graduate-level degree. One of these women was in the 24-30 age range and reported an income level of 5,000-10,000 while the other was in the 41-50 age range and reported an income of \$76,000 or above.

Disability-related demographics.

All participants provided the name of their disability/diagnosis and information pertaining to the severity of their disability. They also indicated whether their disability was congenital (present from birth) or acquired (onset later than birth), and provided additional information if their disability was acquired. This additional information included circumstances surrounding onset, age of onset, and partner status at the time of onset.

Participants also indicated whether or not they had additional non-physical disabilities. Twelve participants denied having a secondary or additional non-physical disability while two participants endorsed this item affirmatively. One of these participants indicated having a learning disability. The other participant did not specify the type or name of the secondary or additional non-physical disability.

Eight participants reported having congenital disabilities and six reported having acquired disabilities. The most commonly reported disabilities were congenital Spina Bifida and acquired paralysis, with four participants reporting disabilities in each of these categories. Of the four women who reported congenital disabilities other than Spina Bifida, one woman reported each of the following: Muscular Dystrophy – Spinal Muscular Atrophy Type II, Multiple Sclerosis, and Down's Syndrome. One participant reported having two congenital physical disabilities: Dyskinesia Orofacial and Cerebral Palsy.

Of the six participants that reported acquired paralysis, one participant indicated having quadriplegia and three indicated having paraplegia (including one woman who

defined her disability as "paralysis of the lower extremities" rather than as paraplegia specifically). All four of these women reported that their paralysis was the result of various accidents. They each reported their ages of onset, which were five years-old, 19 years-old, 30 years-old, and between 13-22 years-old. The latter participant provided a specific date rather than an age of onset, and the age range for onset was determined by subtracting the date given from the upper and lower limits of her age range. The date of disability onset will not be reported here in order to protect confidentiality. Two women reported acquired disabilities other than paralysis. One of these women reported having bilateral hip replacements due to a medication side effect with onset at age 20. The other woman reported an onset at age 28 of Multiple Sclerosis.

All six women with acquired disabilities reported their partner status at the time of onset. Four participants reported being single at the time of onset and two reported being partnered (one living with her partner and one living apart from her partner). Of the participants that were single at the time of onset, two reported being partnered at the time of the survey and two reported being single at the time of the survey. Of the two who were partnered at onset, one reported being partnered at the time of the survey, and one reported being separated or divorced.

Two questions, which were adapted from Taleporos and McCabe (2002) measured self-reported and identified severity of disability (see items 14 and 15 in Appendix A). Four participants classified their disability as severe, five as moderate, and five as mild. Of the participants who self-classified their disabilities as severe, three indicated that they regularly used assistance for grooming and personal hygiene and one

indicated that she did not. Three participants who self-classified their disabilities as moderate denied using assistance for grooming and hygiene, while one stated that she did require assistance. Of the participants who self-classified their disabilities as mild, two indicated regular use of such assistance and three denied doing so. A Fisher's Exact Chi Square test was performed on these data, which indicated that there was no association between self-reported severity of disability and use of assistance for grooming and personal hygiene at the .05 level of significance (p = .3340).

Definitions of Sexual Satisfaction

Only one participant chose not to respond to the item pertaining to subjective definition of sexual satisfaction. Another respondent indicated that she had no answer due to not understanding the question even after explanation from another individual. Three participants responded to this item with qualitative descriptions of sexual satisfaction: "great," "fairly ok," and "good." Other participants defined the term by emphasizing the importance of the relational or physical aspects of sexual satisfaction. For example, responses that reflected relational aspects included "to feel "complete with and by someone and to feel confident that pleasure is received mutually" and to feel "like someone loves you and isn't afraid to show that in public and in private." Examples of physical themes included "being satisfied by being touched or orgasm." Additionally, some responses emphasized the importance of combining physical, relational, and/or mental aspects of sexual satisfaction. Responses reflecting this theme included the following: "a little physical combined [sic] with a lot of mental 'massaging' goes the longest way in my book" and "an intimate connection and physical pleasure."

Several women combined the above themes with an indication that their ability to be sexually active or sexually satisfied was important to their definition of sexual satisfaction. For example, one woman defined sexual satisfaction as "being personally content with my level of sexual activity and being content with myself and my partner's performance." Another woman defined the concept as "being able to be sexually active and achieve satisfaction mentally and physically." One woman provided a statement regarding the ability to achieve sexual satisfaction rather than a broad definition, stating, "I am able to get aroused and satisfied by my husband." Finally, one response was more ambiguous than others were, stating that sexual satisfaction was "feeling like a woman."

Messages about Sexuality as WwD

Overall, participants' responses generally reflected that their families of origin were not very open to discussing issues of sexuality with them. The Strongly Disagree (SD) or Somewhat Disagree (SWD) responses to this item totaled 50.0%. Additionally, participants indicated that their families were not open to discussing sexuality as related to their specific disabilities (SD+SWD=57.1%). However, participants more frequently provided Strongly Agree (SA) or Somewhat Agree (SWA) responses (42.8%) than SD or SWD responses (28.3%) to the statement that they had received positive messages from family and friends about their sexuality. Participants generally disagreed with the statement that they had received positive messages about their sexuality from the media and society (64.3% SD or SWD). They indicated that they were Neutral toward (35.7%) or generally disagreed (35.7%) with the statement that messages about sexuality as a WwD had made it difficult to feel positively about their sexuality. In addition, 35.7% of respondents also were Neutral toward the statement that negative messages about the

sexuality of WwD had negatively impacted their sexual satisfaction. However, more respondents Strongly Disagreed or Somewhat Disagreed with this notion (42.9%) than Strongly Agreed or Somewhat Agreed (21.4%).

A distribution of the scores for this section was calculated (based on the 5-point Likert scale). A SA response was coded as 1, SWA as 2, Neutral as 3, SWD as 4, and SD was coded as 5. Two items in this section were reverse scored (see Appendix D). The possible range of scores was 6-30, though all scores fell from 10-29. The mean response for this section was 19.14 with a standard deviation of 5.051. This indicates that the average response to items on this section was 3.19. Results of the survey questions pertaining to the messages participants have received about their sexuality as WwD can be found in Table 1 in Appendix D.

Personal Feelings about Sexuality as WwD

Participants overwhelmingly agreed (Strongly or Somewhat) that sexuality is an important area of their lives (78.8%), that they had a strong desire for sexual intimacy and satisfaction (92.9%), that they enjoyed sexual intimacy and activity by themselves or with partners (64.3%), and that they had strong capacities for sexual satisfaction (85.7%). Participants also generally agreed (Strongly or Somewhat) that they feel good about their bodies (57.1%), that they feel good about their sexuality (78.5%), and that sexual satisfaction was attainable for them personally (64.3%). However, 50.0% of participants indicated disagreement (Strongly or Somewhat) with the statement that they have a satisfying sexual life while only 35.7% agreed (Strongly or somewhat).

On the item stating that disability has had positive effects on sexual satisfaction, 28.6% Somewhat Agreed, 28.6% provided a Neutral response, and 28.6% Somewhat

Disagreed. In addition, the Strongly Agree and Strongly Disagree categories contained only one response each for this question. Therefore, the data for this item show no clear preference.

A distribution of the scores for this section was calculated (based on the 5-point Likert scale). A SA response was coded as 1, SWA as 2, Neutral as 3, SWD as 4, and SD was coded as 5. The possible range of scores was 9-45, though all scores fell from 7-36. The mean response for this section was 20.93 with a standard deviation of 7.343. This indicates that the average response to items on this section was 2.33. Results of the survey questions pertaining to participants' personal feelings about their sexuality as WwD can be found in Table 2 in Appendix D.

Interactions with Mental and Physical Healthcare Providers

Participants disagreed (Strongly or Somewhat) that they had been able to discuss their sexuality with mental or physical healthcare providers (64.3%). Participants also disagreed (Strongly or Somewhat) that they had been able to discuss their sexual pleasure or satisfaction with their healthcare providers (71.4%). In addition, half (50.0%) of participants disagreed (Strongly or Somewhat) that they had received adequate sexual information and education from providers about their specific disability and sexual needs. Some participants felt that they had received adequate sexual information from providers (21.4% SA or SWA) and 28.6% gave a neutral response to this item. 64.3% of participants agreed (Strongly or Somewhat) that they wished providers would have spent more time or effort discussing these issues with them, and the same percentage indicated feeling that providers had been hesitant to, or uncomfortable with, such discussions.

When asked whether counseling about sexuality or sexual satisfaction as a WwD now or earlier in life would positively influence their experience of sexual satisfaction, more than half of participants provided a Neutral response (57.1%) while the remaining 42.9% Somewhat Agreed with this item. There were no responses to this item in the Strongly Agree, Strongly Disagree, or Somewhat Disagree categories.

A distribution of the scores for this section was calculated (based on the 5-point Likert scale). A SA response was coded as 1, SWA as 2, Neutral as 3, SWD as 4, and SD was coded as 5. Two items in this section were reverse scored (see Appendix D). The possible range of scores was 6-30, though all scores fell from 12-29. The mean response for this section was 20.64 with a standard deviation of 3.934. This indicates that the average response to items on this section was 3.44. Results of the survey questions pertaining to participants interactions with their mental and physical healthcare providers can be found in Table 3 in Appendix D.

Relevancy of Survey Items

Participants were asked to rank the relevancy of the questions in the three sections that inquired about received messages about sexuality as a WwD, personal feelings about sexuality as a WwD, and interactions with mental and physical healthcare providers. The majority (71.4%) of participants indicated that these items were Somewhat relevant to their experiences as WwD and to their sexual satisfaction, and 7.1% indicated that they were Very Relevant. However, 14.3% identified them as Somewhat Irrelevant and 7.1% were Neutral. There were no participants who indicated that the questions were Very Irrelevant.

Participants were also asked to expound on their relevancy ranking by providing additional questions that would more completely represent their experiences with sexual satisfaction as a WwD, or to provide any additional information that would help healthcare professionals understand their experiences. One participant responded to this item by stating that, as a virgin, it was difficult to answer questions about sexual satisfaction. This participant also indicated that, as a Catholic, she felt uncomfortable with some of the questions. One other participant indicated that she was raised Catholic and that she would therefore never talk to her family about sexuality or expect a therapist to initiate discussions on the subject. Another participant indicated that her disability did not impact her sexuality in any way.

One participant indicated that questions about peer influence, religious influence, and cultural influence would have helped the survey more completely represent her experiences. This participant also suggested questions about the "hang-ups" of partners or their families. Two participants had specific suggestions for healthcare providers. One of these participants indicated that providers should help patients to discover different sexual positions in order to achieve satisfaction, and the other stated her feeling that providers tend to discuss the negative aspects of disability and "what if's" more than they discuss ways to gain sexual satisfaction.

Elements Important to the Experience of Sexual Satisfaction

Quantitative Responses.

There were several of the listed elements that participants rated as important (Very Important or Somewhat Important) by over 90% of participants. The element most consistently rated as Very Important (VI) to the sexual satisfaction of participants was the

quality of communication they have with partner(s). This element was rated as VI by 78.6% of participants, and as Somewhat Important (SI) by 14.3%. Therefore, a total of 92.9% of participants ranked this item as important. There were two elements with the next highest frequency of VI responses, emotional intimacy with partner(s) and engaging in sensual touching or caressing with partner(s). Both of these elements were rated as VI by 71.4% of participants, with another 21.4% ranking these elements as SI (VI+SI=92.8%).

There were three elements that were rated as VI and SI with the exact same frequency. These were romantic closeness with sexual partner(s), engaging in deep kissing with partner(s), and the participants' perceptions of the attractiveness of their own bodies. All of these elements were rated as VI by 64.3% of participants and as SI by 28.6% of participants (VI+SI=92.9). For body attractiveness and deep kissing, the other 7.1% of participants rated these items as Neutral. For romantic closeness, the other 7.1% rated the item as Very Unimportant (VU). The last element which was rated as important (VI or SI) by over 90% of participants was having privacy to engage in sexual activities alone or with partner(s). This element was rated as VI by 61.5% and as SI by 30.8% (VI+SI=92.3). Only 13 participants responded to the item concerning privacy.

There were also a number of elements that were rated as VI or SI by 70-80% of participants. Among these, the element most frequently rated as VI was engaging in sexual foreplay with partner(s). This element was ranked VI by 50.0% and as SI by 28.6% of participants (VI+SI=78.6%). The element rated as important with the next highest frequency was the availability of sexual partners, with VI=42.9% and SI=35.7%

for a total of 78.6%. Participants indicated that their partners' experiencing an orgasm was also important with VI=50.0% and SI=21.4% for a total of 71.4%. The participants' perception of their own ability to perform sexually was rated as VI by 42.9% and as SI by 28.6% (VI=SI=71.5%), and the frequency with which participants had sexual contact with partner(s) was rated as VI and as SI by 35.7% each (VI=SI=71.4%).

Four elements were rated as VI or SI by 50-70% of participants. Of these, the element most frequently rated as important was lack of pain or discomfort during sexual activities alone or with partner(s). This element was rated as VI by 30.8% and as SI by 28.5% (VI+SI=69.3%). Only 13 participants responded to the element concerning lack of pain or discomfort. The ability to experience clitoral orgasm was rated as VI=35.7% and SI=21.4% for a total of 57.1%, and the ability to experience vaginal orgasm was rated as VI and SI both at 28.6% for a total of 57.2%. Engaging in oral sex with partner(s) was rated as VI=16.7% and SI=41.7% for a total of 58.4%. Only 12 participants responded to the item concerning oral sex.

Two items were rated as VU or as Somewhat Unimportant (SU) by the majority of participants, and two items were rated in this manner by slightly less than half of participants. Among these four elements, engaging in anal sex with partner(s) was most consistently rated as VU (71.4%) or SU (7.1%). Therefore, a total of 78.5% of participants rated this item as unimportant. There was one participant (7.1%) that ranked this item in each of the other categories (VI, SI, and Neutral). Use of personal aide services to engage in sexual activities alone or with partner(s) was rated as VU by 46.2% and as SU by 15.4% of participants (VU+SU=61.6%). This item was ranked as VI by

15.4% and as SI by 7.7% (VI+SI=23.1%). One participant did not respond to the item concerning use of personal aide services.

Use of sexual toys alone or with partner(s) was rated as VU by 28.6% and as SU by 14.3% (VU+SU=42.9%). This item was ranked as VI and as SI by 7.1% of participants each (VI+SI=14.2%), and as Neutral by 42.9%. The final element included in the survey was masturbation, which was ranked as VU and SU by 21.4% of participants each (VU+SU=42.8%). This item was ranked as VI by 7.1% and as SI by 14.3% of participants, and as Neutral by 35.7%. These two elements were the only two for which the most frequent response was Neutral.

A distribution of the scores for this section was calculated (based on the 5-point Likert scale). A VI response was coded as 1, SI as 2, Neutral as 3, SU as 4, and VU was coded as 5. The possible range of scores was 20-100, though all scores fell from 40-100. The mean response for this section was 75.11 with a standard deviation of 12.738. This indicates that the average response to items on this section was 3.76. Results of the survey questions pertaining to the importance of these various elements of sexual experience to participants can be found in Table 4 in Appendix D.

Relevancy of items.

Participants were asked to rank the relevancy of all of the above elements of sexual satisfaction to their experiences as WwD. Half (50.0%) of participants ranked these items as Very Relevant and another 42.9% ranked them as Somewhat Relevant. Only one participant ranked them as Neutral (7.1%) and no participants ranked the items as Somewhat Irrelevant or as Very Irrelevant.

Participants were also asked to list any related elements that would have helped the survey more completely represent their experiences with sexual satisfaction as WwD. Three participants provided a "no" response and 10 participants did not answer this question. One participant provided the response "cannot [sic] achieve sexual satisfaction by myself."

Effect of changes in disability status.

Participants were asked to explain, if applicable, the ways in which changes in disability status or physical abilities has affected the importance of the elements listed in this section to their experience of sexual satisfaction. Nine participants provided no answer to this question. One participant gave the response "not applicable" and another gave the response "sort of a confusing question." Another participant gave the response "hands and fingers don't work at all." Two participants gave more descriptive responses, with one stating that she was "scared to have sex after [her] accident for a long time" and one stating, "as my disability progresses sex is more difficult and more painful. My partner has to do more and it becomes harder for him. Sex is very infrequent."

Barriers to Sexual Satisfaction

Quantitative responses.

There was one participant who only responded to one item in this section. Her results were not used for statistical analysis but are included in descriptive results. In this section, the largest proportion of responses fell into the Neutral category for each item. However, some trends did emerge. Religious institutions or professionals and the media were the two items that participants most frequently rated as having limited or negatively affected their experience of sexual satisfaction. For both of these items, 46.2% of

participants agreed (strongly or somewhat) and 23.1% disagreed (strongly or somewhat) that these institutions have had negative effects on their sexual satisfaction. In both cases, 30.8% of responses were in the Neutral category. Two other items, friends and the participants themselves, were ranked as having had negative effects on sexual satisfaction by 30.8% of participants, while 21.1% disagreed that these institutions have had negative effects. For both of these items, 46.2% of responses were Neutral. Family was rated as having had negative effects by 30.8% of participants as well, but 15.4% of participants disagreed that family had had negative impact. Neutral responses to the family item were 53.8%.

Laws/legal professionals, medical institutions/professionals, and mental health institutions/professionals were all rated similarly. For these items, 46.2% of responses were Neutral. The percentage of participants who disagreed with the statement that these institutions had negatively affected their experience of sexual satisfaction was 30.8. Another 23.1% agreed that these institutions have had negative effects.

Educational institutions or professionals was the only item in this section to which all 14 participants responded. For this item, 57.1% of responses were Neutral. The percentage of participants who agreed that they had been negatively impacted by educational institutions and professionals was 14.2%, while 28.6% disagreed that these institutions had negative impact.

Sexual partners and romantic partners were the two items for which participants most frequently disagreed with the notion that they had been negatively impactful. For these items, 53.9% of participants disagreed with the notion of their negative impact and only 7.7% agreed. In both of these cases, 38.5% provided a Neutral response.

A distribution of the scores for this section was calculated (based on the 5-point Likert scale). A SA response was coded as 5, SWA as 4, Neutral as 3, SWD as 2, and SD was coded as 1 (note that all items were reverse scored, see Appendix D). The possible range of scores was 11-55, though all scores fell from 16-45. The mean response for this section was 34.00 with a standard deviation of 6.481. This indicates that the average response to items on this section was 3.09. Results of the survey questions pertaining to the degree to which various people and institutions negatively affected participants' experience of sexual satisfaction can be found in Table 5 in Appendix D.

Qualitative responses.

Participants were asked to briefly describe the ways in which the above people or institutions limited or negatively affected their experience of sexual satisfaction. Four participants provided no response. In addition, one participant indicated that she did not understand the question and did not have a response after having it explained to her. The table below lists the verbatim responses that were provided. They have been changed only to correct minor spelling errors.

"Family being overprotective"

"I was not educated in rehab and I went years with no understanding"

"I've been negatively affected with the lack of knowledge provided to me by outside sources, other than that, I consider myself my only hindrance."

"The only people that can actually affect my sexual satisfaction experience is myself and the person I am engaging in the sexual act with. It isn't about anyone or anything else."

"My family has never discussed sexual issues. I had a partner with a disability that was

wonderful and he passed away. It is difficult to have a relationship with a non disabled person."

"I don't want anyone to know about anything I am doing/reading/watching to bring me sexual pleasure."

"I answered earlier in questions, I wish the healthcare professionals would have been more open to me and asked me questions. I was young at the time and afraid to initiate the topic myself at the time of my accident. "

"The media has made it look like since I have a disability I am less attractive to men because my body is not formed perfectly and that hurts. "

A lot of my friends did not have disabilities. I remember becoming very close with a friend of my personal assistant (in college). My personal assistant introduced me to him, but never thought that we would hit it off because he had NEVER been around PWDs. He and I got very close and he was working through his own issues of "disability." He was as surprised as I was that we were at a point in our friendship that we were thinking about taking things to the next level. I was in love with him. My personal assistant "out of concern for him and his potential to get hurt" informed him that my disability was considered terminal and he should consider how that would affect him. One thing led to another and we went separate ways.

Factorial MANOVAs

Two factorial MANOVA tests were performed on the scores from each of the five question areas (Messages about sexuality as WwD, Personal feelings about sexuality as a WwD, Interactions with health providers, Elements important to sexual satisfaction, and Barriers to sexual satisfaction) to test for the effects of age, education, income level, and disability type (congenital or acquired). In order to do this, the small sample size made it necessary to separate participants into two groups for each of the four variables used. For age, participants 18-30 were the *younger* group and participants 31-60 were the *older* group. For income, participants making \$10,000 or less were in the *lower income* group and participants making \$11,000 or more were in the *higher income* group. For education, participants with less than a BA were in the *less education* group and participants with a BA or more were in the *more education* group. There was a perfect

correlation between age and income, meaning that all participants in the *younger* group also were in the *lower income* group and all participants in the *older* group were also in the *higher income* group.

The first factorial MANOVA used the grouping variables age and education. At the .05 level of significance, there were no significant effects for age, education, or the interaction between these two variables (Wilks' Lambda p values all > .05). The second MANOVA used the grouping variables education and disability type. The main effects for education and disability type were not significant, but the interaction effect was marginally significant (p=.061). The two scales for which there were significant interaction effects were Messages about Sexuality and Barriers to Sexual Satisfaction. In both of these cases, education made a difference in the scores of participants with congenital disabilities, but not in the scores of those with acquired disabilities. For Messages about sexuality, the mean score for participants with less education and congenital disabilities was 15.71 and the mean for participants with more education and congenital disabilities was 28.00 (p=.040). For Barriers to sexual satisfaction, the mean score for participants with less education and congenital disabilities was 35.17 and the mean for participants with more education and congenital disabilities was 27.00 (p =.017). These results indicate that a higher level of education appears to be correlated with having received more positive messages about sexuality as WwD and with less negative impact on sexual satisfaction from institutions and professionals.

Other Comments Provided by Participants

Participants were asked to provide any other information that they wished for their healthcare professionals to know about their sexual satisfaction and the ways in

which it relates to their overall wellbeing as WwD. Five participants responded to this

question. Their verbatim responses are included below.

"I have to do things a little differently, but I am very satisfied and so is my partner."

"I think it's important to know that we are all human beings and all have similar wants/needs."

"How do I do this?"

"That we are just women wanting the same things as those able bodied women."

"Sexuality is inherent in every human. It's not learned behavior and should be recognized and embraced."

Participants were also asked to indicate whether any other questions would have helped the survey more completely represent their experiences with sexual satisfaction as WwD. One participant gave the response "no" and 11 provided no response. One participant gave the response "don't know how to achieve sexual pleasure without being able to touch myself." Another participant stated, "for many individuals (with and without disabilities) adult entertainment and films are used as a release of built up desire."

Chapter V: Discussion and Conclusions

Demographics

The sample was largely white and heterosexual. In addition, participants were relatively young and well educated. However, eight of the 14 of participants reported an income that was below \$11,000. Therefore, it is likely that most, if not all of these 14 women received an income that was at or below the federal poverty level for one person according to federal standards (\$10,890; Federal Register, 2011). Many of the participants who reported this extremely low income were within the age-range typical of traditional college students and reported having achieved some college. In addition, when participants were separated into two age and two income groups for statistical analyses, all younger women had lower incomes and all older women had higher incomes. Therefore, the prevalence of low-income levels in this study may be due to many factors, such as low sample size, young age of participants, and lower education levels of many participants. However, it cannot be ignored that WwD often face discrimination that increases levels of unemployment and poverty (Turner & Turner, 2004). Low income and poverty may be particularly prominent among WwD who have multiple disabilities and among those who are also members of other oppressed groups (see Banks and Marshall, 2005 for a relevant discussion of the intersection of social class, race, gender, and disability).

The two questions pertaining to self-reported and identified disability severity (see items 14 and 15 in Appendix A) were not statistically correlated with each other in this study. There may be several reasons for this. For example, the small sample size may have prevented a statistically significant finding. Another factor may be that selfidentified severity is contextual. A woman who uses assistance to complete grooming and personal hygiene tasks may rate her disability as mild when she has access to a personal aide or other appropriate accommodations but may feel more severely impaired when these accommodations are not available. In addition, it should be noted that these two items might not be well correlated due to differences between the perceptions of women with disabilities and those of the medical community that has traditionally defined severity. In other words, the need for assistance with grooming and hygiene tasks may not necessarily increase a woman's perception of her disability severity.

Definitions of Sexual Satisfaction

Participants reported various definitions of sexual satisfaction and a wide range of elements that contribute to their sexual satisfaction. Their definitions primarily reflected the importance of the relational and physical aspects of sexuality. In addition, past research indicates the similarities between these definitions and the qualities important to the sexual satisfaction of AB women. For example, Byers, (2001) and Dundon and Rellini (2010) discuss the importance of relationship satisfaction and adjustment to sexual functioning and sexual satisfaction. Hurlbert, Apt, and Rabehl (1993) indicate that relationship closeness may be even more important to the sexual satisfaction of women than are more physical factors such as sexual functioning and frequency of sexual activity. Similarly, Philippsohn and Hartmann (2009) showed that, in a sample of

German women, feeling close to one's partner was an important factor in determining sexual satisfaction. These authors also indicated that orgasm frequency and sexual intercourse were important factors, which is consistent with the results of the present study.

Messages about Sexuality as WwD

Generally, participants indicated that their families of origin were not open to discussing sexuality in general or sexuality as related to disability. Despite this, many participants indicated that they had received positive messages from family and friends about their sexuality. Participants generally indicated, however, that they had not provided them with positive messages about sexuality as WwDs. Though participants may have received some negative messages from various sources, they were generally Neutral toward or disagreed with statements that such negative messages had affected their ability to feel positively about their sexuality or their sexual satisfaction. It is possible that many women felt that they had been able to disregard the negative messages they received, or that they had received enough other positive messages to ameliorate the effects of the negative messages. It is also possible that some of these responses reflect the possible internalized shame regarding the power of negative social messages. Some participants may have sought to protect themselves, or the WwD population as a whole, by indicating that negative messages were unable to exert enough power over them to reduce their satisfaction.

A high proportion of responses to the items pertaining to messages about sexuality as a WwD fell into the Neutral category, and the average response to this set of items was about Neutral (3.19). There are many possible reasons for this. For example,

participants may have found the questions to be confusing or irrelevant to their experiences. It is also possible that participants were unsure about the messages they had received from various sources, or that they genuinely did not agree or disagree with the items. In addition, participants may have received both positive and negative messages from the various sources listed, leading them to weigh both and to choose the Neutral response.

Statistical analyses revealed that more highly educated women with congenital disabilities had higher overall scores on these items. This indicates that, for women with congenital disabilities, education may mediate the effect of negative messages. Another possibility is that women with more education came from families of origin who were also highly educated and able to provide them with more information, resources, etc that contained positive messages about sexuality as WwD. Since there was no effect for women with acquired disabilities, it may be that the items about family of origin were not relevant to their experiences, if the disability was acquired in adulthood. They may have therefore been more likely to rate these items as Neutral, SWD, or SD. These results are consistent with those of McCabe and Taleporos (2003), who found that WwD who had lived with their disability for longer periods of time had more positive feelings about sexuality.

Personal Feelings about Sexuality as a WwD

The majority of participants reported believing that sexuality is an important area of their lives, that they have a strong desire and a strong capacity for sexual satisfaction, and that they enjoy sexual intimacy and activities. This is consistent with the work of Vansteenwegen, Jans, and Revell (2003) which found no differences in sexual desire

when comparing a sample of 82 WwD and 85 AB women on responses to a sexuality questionnaire.

Participants indicated generally feeling good about their sexuality. In addition, over half of participants indicated feeling good about their bodies, although several participants did not. Generally, participants felt that sexual satisfaction was attainable for them personally, though again there were exceptions. Responses were mixed to the item on the potential positive effects of disability on sexuality in the present study. Arno (2002) conducted interviews with women with Lupus and found that two of the 10 participants reported having greatly improved sex lives due to their illness, and another two stated that lupus had led to improvements in their relationships with sex partners. These women indicated that adapting to their illness increased their sexual self-acceptance and sexual pleasure, and well and their understanding of the characteristics they desired in romantic partners. Taken with the results of the current study, these results indicate that a subset of WwD may feel that they have experienced positive sexual consequences of disability, and counselors should take care not to assume that disability leads only to negative consequences in this area.

Half of the participants disagreed that they had a satisfying sexual life. This latter item particularly lowered the average response to this set of questions, which was 2.33. The set of questions pertaining to personal feelings about sexuality in WwD was the only one to which the average response based on statistical calculations was less than Neutral. Participants in this study were not asked to provide reasons for feeling positively or negatively about their bodies, their sexuality, the positive effects of disability on sexuality, or their general sexual life. However, these may be considerations for future studies in the area of sexuality and disability.

Interactions with Mental and Physical Healthcare Providers

Participants generally indicated that they have not been able to discuss their sexuality or sexual satisfaction with mental or physical health providers and those mental and physical health professionals have been hesitant to, or uncomfortable with discussing sexuality and sexual satisfaction with them. While some participants felt that they had received adequate sexual information and education, the majority did not feel this need had been met or were Neutral toward this item.

Bridges, Lease, and Ellison (2004), who performed a nationwide study of sexual satisfaction in the general population of women, discuss the importance of adequate training for counselors in the area of sexuality. They state that counselors need to be trained in communicating with clients about this topic and in teaching clients to understand and communicate about their own sexuality. In addition, Juergens and Smedema (2009) discuss the ways in which myths about disability and sexuality, as well as the societal barriers to sexuality for people with disabilities. These authors emphasize the importance of including discussions of sexuality in the rehabilitation and treatment of individuals with disabilities.

Providers must take responsibility for initiating discussions of sexuality with WwD. As is reflected in many of the open-ended responses of the women in this study, WwD may be uncertain about how to talk about sex and sexual satisfaction with their providers, or may be embarrassed to introduce these topics. In addition, some

participants suggested that religious or cultural beliefs might be very important to consider in discussing issues of sexuality. Providers should always attempt to ensure that they provide counseling and information that is sensitive to the spirituality and culture of WwD (Curry and Simpson 2011).

It is interesting that most participants generally indicated that they wished providers would have spent more time discussing issues of sexuality with them, but were did not necessarily indicate a strong past or present desire for sexual counseling. Given that no participants disagreed with the item pertaining to a desire for counseling, the responses could possibly reflect uncertainty that counseling could help to increase their experience of sexual satisfaction. Another possibility is that participants are uncertain about or unfamiliar with the process of counseling. Mental health stigma may also have affected participants' reactions to the word counseling.

Yet another strong possibility for the tepid response to the desire for counseling in the current study is evident in the work of Li and Yau (2006). These authors indicate that the attitude of health professionals toward sexuality can be a very influential factor in the sexual lives of women with disabilities. These authors interviewed 10 Chinese women with disabilities secondary to polio or SCI. These women consistently stated that they had not been provided with sufficient information on sexuality during hospitalizations. Similar to the present study, the participants of Li and Yau stated that rehabilitation professionals and mental health professionals were often reluctant to discuss sexuality, or were not well educated on issues of sexuality and disability themselves. In addition, the educational materials they were provided focused on male sexuality. Some of the women

in this study indicated that receiving education for themselves and their partners about sexuality and disability was very helpful and reduced the negative impact of the disability on their relationships. However, not all women desired information and education on sexuality. A commonly stated reason for this was the perception and experience that health professionals were not sensitive or knowledgeable about their patients' needs during recovery. Therefore, when working with WwD, counselors and professionals should be aware that many of their clients have had negative, disappointing, or demoralizing experiences with other health professionals. These authors also suggest that inviting partners into sexual education or counseling can reduce clients' feelings of helplessness during recovery.

Elements Important to the Experience of Sexual Satisfaction

Participants indicated the importance of many sexual activities and elements of sexuality. Some of the items most frequently related as Very Important included those pertaining to relational aspects of sexuality including romantic closeness, emotional intimacy, and the quality of communication with a partner. These data are consistent with the many of the definitions of sexual satisfaction provided by participants. They are also consistent with several studies that emphasize the importance of intimacy, emotional closeness, and relationship satisfaction for sexual functioning and satisfaction (Byers, 2001; Dundon & Rellini, 2009; Hulbert, Apt, & Rabehl, 1993; Philippsohn and Hartmann, 2008).

Engaging in deep kissing and sensual touching were rated highly with similar frequency. This is consistent with the results of McCabe and Taleporos (2003) who found that the sexual satisfaction of WwD was predicted by the frequency with which

they engaged in keep kissing. However, Philippsohn and Hartmann (2008) found that only 41.1% of the 102 AB women they surveyed reported high levels of satisfaction from sexual petting, or mutual touching of the genital areas. Although the present study did not specifically define sensual touching as being restricted to the genital area, these concepts may be similar. It may be possible; therefore, that sensual touching is of greater importance to WwD than to AB women, although it would be necessary to compare these groups directly in future studies to determine the validity of this speculation.

Finally, perception of one's own body attractiveness and having privacy to engage in sexual activity were rated highly by almost all participants. Dundon and Rellini (2002) found that, in a sample of 93 AB women between the ages of 40 and 70, attitudes towards one's body did not predict sexual satisfaction. This is in contrast to the more recent work of Pujols, Meston, and Seal (2010), who found that many aspects of body image predicted sexual satisfaction in a sample of 125 women between the ages of 18 and 49. Moin, Duvdevany, and Mazor compared 70 women with disabilities to 64 women without disabilities and found that both body image and sexual satisfaction were significantly lower in WwD. Li and Yau (2006) and Taleporos and McCabe (2002b) also discuss the importance of body image in sexuality for WwD. Body image appears to be a very important factor in the sexual satisfaction of WwD, and may also be very important for AB women.

Those elements that were with rated highly with slightly less frequency, although still considered important by the majority of participants, were engaging in sexual foreplay with a partner, the frequency of sexual contact with a partner, the partner

experiencing orgasm, and the participants' ability to perform sexually. Three of these might also have a strong relational component, as they are activities performed with a partner. Slightly over half of participants considered the elements of oral sex, vaginal and clitoral orgasms, and lack of pain or discomfort during sex to be important to their sexual satisfaction. Results of the items pertaining to orgasm were consistent with the results of Philippsohn and Hartmann (2008), who found that orgasm was often important to the experience of sexual satisfaction in AB women, but that many women reported high satisfaction despite low orgasm frequency, or low satisfaction despite frequently experiencing orgasm. Therefore, while orgasm may be important for some women, it may be a much less essential part of sexual satisfaction for others.

Elements that generally received Neutral responses, or were considered generally unimportant, were masturbation and use of sexual toys. Regarding masturbation, Philippsohn and Hartmann (2008) found that their sample of AB women engaged in masturbation relatively infrequently (median less than once per month), and that masturbation was significantly less important for satisfaction than intercourse. In addition, Bridges, Lease, and Ellison (2004), who surveyed a nation-wide sample of 2,632 women in the United States (disability status was not reported for participants); found that frequency of masturbation was negatively correlated with sexual satisfaction from intercourse and other genital contact. Conversely, Hurlbert and Whittaker (1991) found that women who masturbated reported a higher degree of sexual satisfaction than women who did not. Therefore, it is possible that many women do not find masturbation important or have specific religious or cultural values that prohibit it, but that it is an essential part of sexual satisfaction for other women. Bridges, Lease, and Ellison (2004)

posit that frequent masturbation may be an indication of increased comfort with one's body or sexuality. This level of comfort, therefore, may make them more likely to obtain sexually satisfying experiences. It is also possible that the relatively low importance of masturbation for WwD in this sample may have been impacted by partner status or the inability to engage in unassisted masturbation. These may be considerations for future studies.

Two items were rated as Very or Somewhat Unimportant by more than half of participants. These items were those pertaining to engaging in anal sex with a partner and the use of a personal aide to engage in sexual activities alone or with a partner. It may be that these activities were rated as unimportant because their taboo nature reduces the frequency with which they are practiced. Regarding the latter of these two elements, it should be considered that 92.3% of participants rated having privacy to engage in sexual activity as Very or Somewhat Important. Therefore, it is possible that participants have internalized shame regarding the use of a personal aide to engage in sex. In addition, only two of the 14 participants stated they used a personal aide to complete the study, and six participants stated they regularly used assistance for grooming or hygiene. Given these factors, it may be reasonable to conclude that many participants did not need the services of a personal aide to engage in sexual activity by themselves or with partners. Another possibility is that partnered participants relied on their partners, rather than a personal aide, for any assistance they required to have sex.

Barriers to Sexual Satisfaction

Responses on questions pertaining to barriers to sexual satisfaction overwhelmingly fell in the Neutral category. However, participants generally indicated

that religious institutions or professionals had negatively affected their sexual satisfaction. They also indicated that their sexual satisfaction had been negatively impacted by both the media and by themselves. The fact that many respondents indicated that they had negatively affected their own experience of sexual satisfaction may represent self-blame for societal and institutional barriers to sexual satisfaction or internalization of negative messages about their sexuality. Participants generally indicated that their sexual and romantic partners had not negatively influenced their experience of sexual satisfaction. This may indicate that participants have generally had positive sexual experiences with their partners.

Statistical analyses revealed that more highly educated women with congenital disabilities had higher overall scores on these items (reverse scored). This indicates that education had a mediating effect of the barriers to sexual satisfaction for women with congenital disabilities. As with the similar effect of education on messages about sexuality (above), educated families of origin, better understanding of cultural biases, more educated or understanding peer groups, and longer time living with disability than WwD with acquired disabilities might have contributed to this result. It is important to understand these results in the context of the small sample size, however. The meaning of these results, as well as their generalizability, is limited.

Qualitative responses provided to expound upon ratings of barriers to sexual satisfaction revealed several themes. Some of the nine participants who provided openended responses in this area indicated that their family or other significant persons either were not open to discussing sexuality or was overprotective of them. Some others indicated that healthcare professionals did not provide sufficient education or information

about sexuality. One participant commented that the media representation of disability negatively affected her sexuality. Two participants indicated the viewpoint that their sexuality should be private. This may indicate that they feel their sexual satisfaction is not hindered by other people or institutions, or may be a reflection of a lack of desire to talk to professionals about sexuality.

Feedback on Survey Items

While conclusions in this area are limited due to the low response rate, there are several implications of the feedback provided by participants. For example, the majority of participants indicated that the items pertaining to messages about sexuality, personal feelings about sexuality as a WwD, and interactions with mental and physical health professionals were Somewhat Relevant to the experiences as a WwD. In addition, 13 participants indicated that the items pertaining to elements important to sexual satisfaction were Somewhat Relevant to Very Relevant to their experiences as a WwD and the one remaining participant indicated that she was "neutral" as to the relevance of the listed elements to her experience of sexual satisfaction. These results indicate that, in general, participants found the survey questions relevant to their experiences. However, there was some variability in responses.

Qualitative responses provided some insight into ways in which the relevancy of this survey might be improved, and also raise important points. For example, one participant indicated that her lack of sexual experience made it difficult to answer some questions, and they may not have been relevant to her for that reason. Future studies or surveys may benefit from items that assess participants' sexual experience. Another

participant indicated that her disability did not affect her sexuality in any way, which also may have reduced the relevancy of some questions for this participant.

In addition, some responses indicated the importance of religious or cultural influence on the sexual expression and satisfaction. It may be particularly important for healthcare providers to consider the intersection of specific religions and their views on sex and disability. That is, the religion's views on the purpose of sex, its purported reasons that particular individuals have disabilities, its prescriptions for living with disability, and its level of encouragement and support for WwD who wish to be sexually active or to reproduce.

Other responses indicated the desire for specific information from healthcare providers that may also be relevant for future versions of this survey. Specifically, participants indicated that information on sexual positions, general functionality, and adaptations for sex with disability would be helpful. Some participants indicated a desire to be understood and perceived as having similar sexual interests as AB women. These responses could inform future survey items.

Limitations and Implications for Future Research

Survey.

There were several limitations of the present study that should be considered in future research pertaining to the sexuality of WwDs. First, the present survey did not sufficiently account for the impact of multiple physical disabilities, which may be either congenital or acquired. The present study asked WwDs to identify the name of their disability and classify it as either congenital or acquired. It also asked a question pertaining to non-physical disabilities. However, within the present study participants

with multiple physical disabilities may have been forced to choose the one they wished to represent for the survey.

Another limitation of the survey was that participants who were partnered at the time that they acquired their disability were not directly asked whether they were currently with the same partner. Participants were only asked to identify whether they were partnered at the time of disability onset and whether they were currently partnered. This information is not sufficient to make inferences about the frequency with which participants' intimate relationships remained intact or ended following disability onset. Li and Yau, (2006) discuss the possible impacts of disability on partners, and this may be an important element to consider in future studies. Future versions of the study may also benefit from inquiring about the disability status of the participants' partners. One participant in the present study commented that she has found it difficult to have relationships with AB men, and partner disability status may be relevant to the sexual relationships and satisfaction of many WwDs.

Some participants may have had partners or other friends or family members that aided them with daily tasks, and may have also aided them in completing the survey. Participants may been confused about how to answer the item inquiring about use of a personal aide to complete the study if someone other than a hired personal aide was providing assistance. The question may also have been confusing if participants interpreted mechanical or technological assistance as sufficient to answer the question in the affirmative. Therefore, it may be appropriate to expand and alter the item. Using an item that inquires about the use of help from any other person to complete the study may

also increase the relevance of a comparison between the survey responses of those using the help of another person to complete the study and those completing it by themselves.

The survey used in the present study included items pertaining to the quality of sexuality education and information received by participants. The addition of a question that measures specific knowledge about sex and disability may have been useful in this section. For example, participants could have been asked about the specific resources on the subject with which they were familiar, if any, such as particular books, magazines, or websites. This may have provided a more objective measure of knowledge about sexuality and disability.

It may be possible to enrich the data collected from the participants' subjective definitions of sexual satisfaction (with a larger sample) by conducting an analysis of the most frequently used words. This would be similar to the study conducted by Bridges, Lease, and Ellison (2004) in which women were asked to list feeling states that they experienced following satisfying sexual activity. The authors then ranked the words used according to their frequency, with the most frequently used word being "loved." It would also likely be helpful to assess the reasons that participants indicated that they were either sexually satisfied or not sexually satisfied.

There are an infinite number of elements that might contribute to the sexual satisfaction of WwD and the list used in the present study is certainly not exhaustive. Based on participants' qualitative responses, it may be useful for future studies to inquire about the importance of pornography and adult entertainment, the participants' percieved ability to perform sexually, and knowledge about specific sexual positions. The

comments of one participant alluded to the fact that lack of sexual experience might significantly affect the relevancy of the survey questions as well as the responses given. Future studies may benefit from including an item that assesses whether or not participants have been sexually active. In addition, the present study did not inquire about the importance of intercourse, specifically, and this may be an important addition in future studies. Other possible elements or areas to assess include specific effects of religious or cultural prescriptions on sexual behavior, the frequency of specific sexual behaviors, the importance of partner-initiated versus self-initiated sex, the importance placed on the spontaneity of sex, and the importance of the partner's sexual functioning. It may also be helpful to inquire as to the reasons that particular items are rated as important or unimportant. For example, the current study generally placed lower importance on the element of masturbation, though there may be many reasons for this (see above Discussion and Conclusions section).

Because the literature indicates that WwD experience high prevalence of sexual assault (Martin, Ray, Sotres-Alvarez, Kupper, Moracco, Dickens, et al.; Nannini, 2006), it was considered that future studies could inquire about assault victimization to explore how this factor might affect sexual satisfaction. However, the inclusion of such items would have to be carefully considered to avoid confounding responses to other survey questions. In addition, the possibility of inducing discomfort or distress due to participation in the study might be significantly increased with the inclusion of such items. It is the intention of the authors of the present study to continue to discuss such concerns with members of the disability community in making decisions about which items should be included in future versions of this research.

Future studies may also contribute significantly to the literature on sexuality and disability by delving into specific reasons that participants feel that some elements are more important than others. It may also be useful to explore the reasons that participants felt either positively or negatively about the other areas investigated in the study, such a their bodies, their sexuality, and the effects of disability on sexuality or their general sexual life. Finally, while the present study solicited comments from participants following the questions pertaining to the relevancy of survey items, richer data might have been received by asking which items specifically were less relevant and why participants viewed them as such.

Study.

The biggest limitation to the present study was the extremely low response rate. It is estimated that the request for participation reached several hundred people through the list-serves employed for recruitment. There may be several reasons for the low level of participation in this study. First, the taboo nature of the subjects of sex and disability, particularly in women, may have contributed. This seems particularly likely given the high number of people who opened the study but did not answer any questions. Participants also may have feared that the researchers, or others, would discern their identity based on their responses, even though confidentiality was explained in the consent form at the beginning of the survey.

The fact that 27 individuals opened the study but proceeded no further than the initial consent form is interesting. It is possible that, after reading the consent form these individuals were no longer interested in participating. It is also possible that, after noting the amount of time required to participate, they were unwilling or unable to continue.

Another possibility is that individuals were curious enough about the study to open it, but did not wish to provide responses. It may be useful for future studies to explore the reasons for attrition. If possible, an item could be included at the end of the consent page that asks individuals to indicate why they are not participating, should they make that choice. There are several possible ways to increase participation and/or reduce attrition in future studies. These include such strategies as offering an incentive to participate (e.g. a drawing for a gift certificate), reducing the amount of time needed to participate (e.g. by shortening the survey or creating multiple pathways to complete it to reduce the need to answer irrelevant items), recruiting from a national sample, and creating multiple formats of the study (e.g. internet and pencil/paper forms).

Due to the small sample size, as well as possible sampling bias, the generalizability of the current study is questionable. For example, the taboo nature of the study may have ensured that only those WwD who had a certain level of comfort with discussing sexuality completed the study, despite the fact that some participants did express discomfort with the subject. In addition, the racial and educational diversity of the sample was severely limited, as was diversity in sexual orientation. While the sample had some diversity in income level, the sample is consistent with the assertion of Suarez-Balcazar, Balcazar, and Taylor-Ritzler indicating that internet research tends to reach individuals with higher levels of education.

The disabilities most frequently reported among participants were Spina Bifida and acquired paralysis. While other types of disability were also reported, results may not generalize to all WwD. In addition, most of the participants were recruited through the disability services office of a university and through an organization that aids

individuals with disabilities in living independently. Therefore, it is possible that the current results are not generalizable to WwDs who do not regularly require the types of assistance or accommodations that these organizations provide.

Chapter VI: Summary

There exist many cultural myths and assumptions about sex, disability, and women's issues that have the potential to negatively affect the sexuality and sexual satisfaction of WwD. Though there has recently been a paradigm shift to the social minority model of disability, both society and psychological literature have much room to improve the ways in which WwD are viewed, treated, counseled, and understood. The present study attempted to provide descriptive groundwork for a better understanding of the sexual satisfaction of WwD that could possibly lead to the future development of a sexual satisfaction measure for this population.

There are several clinical implications of the present study. For example, counselors and healthcare professionals should be aware that sexual satisfaction may be highly important to the general well-beingof their WwD clients. . Moin, Duvdevany, and Mazor (2009) found that WwD had significantly lower general life satisfaction, and that 42% of the variance in life satisfaction among WwD was due to sexual satisfaction. The present results also reflect the importance of sexuality and sexual satisfaction in the lives of WwD. Davison, Bell, LaChina, Holden, and Davis (2009) demonstrate that this is also the case for AB women by showing a similar link between sexual satisfaction and general well-for that population.

In addition, results of the present study and other reviewed literature highlight the importance of relational aspects of sexuality as well as concerns about body image.

Counselors and healthcare professionals should pay particular attention to these areas when working with WwD. In addition, it is important that counselors take responsibility for being sensitive and knowledgeable to the needs of WwD. The results of past or current research, while vitally important for increasing knowledge and sensitivity, are not sufficient for providing competent care. Professionals must understand the particular needs and experiences of their individual clients and must take into account their specific concerns and preferences. Professionals should consider that many WwD may be reluctant to discuss sexuality due to specific religious or cultural prescriptions, past negative experiences with providers, or the effect of internalized myths and oppressive sociocultural standards. Therefore, approaching topics related to sexuality should be done with respect, open-mindedness, and sensitivity to the multiple sociocultural and individual factors influencing clients.

It is also important that future research continue to explore the area of sexual satisfaction in WwD. Consistent with the tenants of PAR, this research should use the voices of WwD to inform it at all stages of development and execution. Continued knowledge in this area is essential to aiding healthcare professionals in improving the lives of WwD and to fighting the oppressive sociocultural elements of the dominant culture.

Appendix A

Elements of Sexual Satisfaction in Women with Physical Disabilities

Demographics

In the following section, select all that apply or fill in the blank. If you do not feel comfortable answering any of the following questions, skip to the next question.

1.) What is your gender?

() Male

() Female

() Prefer not to say

2.) What is your ethnicity?

- () White/European American
- () Black/African American
- () Latino/Latina
- () Asian American
- () Other
- () Prefer not to say

3.) What is your age range?

- () Under 18 years
- () 18-23 years
- () 24-30 years
- () 31-40 years
- () 41-50 years
- () 51-60 years
- () 61 years or above
- () Prefer not to say

4.) Which of the following best describes your partner status?

- () Single
- () Partnered and living apart
- () Partnered and living together
- () Separated or divorced
- () Widowed
- () Prefer not to say

5.) Which of the following best describes your living situation?

() Live alone

() Live with partner

() Live with family member(s)

() Live with roommate(s)

6.) Which of the following best describes your sexual orientation?

() Heterosexual

() Bisexual

() Homosexual

() Prefer not to say

() Other

7.) What is the highest level of education you have achieved to this date?

() GED or high school diploma

() Some college

() Associate's or equivalent degree

() Bachelor's degree

() Graduate-level degree

8.) What is your current individual income range?

() \$4,999 or less () \$5,000-10,000

() \$11,000-15,000

() \$15,000-30,000

() \$31,000-45,000

() 46,000-60,000

() 61,000-75,000

() 76,000 or above

9.) What is the name of your disability/diagnosis?

10.) Which of the following best describes the onset of your disability?

() Congenital (present from birth)

() Acquired (onset after birth) Please specify age of onset

11.) If your disability was acquired after birth, please briefly describe the circumstances surrounding onset (e.g. car accident, work-related injury, seizure, brain injury, etc)

12.) If your disability was acquired after birth, please specify your partner status at the time the disability was acquired

() Single

() Partnered and living apart

() Partnered and living together

() Separated or divorced

() Widowed

() Prefer not to say

13.) Do you have a secondary or additional non-physical disability?

() Yes: please specify

() No

14.) How would you define the severity of your disability? Question adapted from Taleporos and McCabe (2002).

() Mild

() Moderate

() Severe

15.) Do you regularly use assistance to complete tasks related to grooming and personal hygiene (e.g. getting dressed, brushing teeth, bathing)? Question adapted from Taleporos and McCabe (2002).

() Yes

() No

16.) Are you using a personal aid to help you to complete this study?

- () Yes
- () No

Influences on Sexual Satisfaction

17.) As a woman with a physical disability, how would you personally define sexual satisfaction?

18.) Please indicate your level of agreement with each of the statements below. Please note: WwD = Woman with a disability

Messages about sexuality as a WwD



	Strongly Agree	Somewhat Agree	Neutral	Somewhat Disagree	Strongly Disagree
My family of origin was open	()	()	()	()	()
to discussing issues of					
sexuality with me growing up					
My family of origin was open	()	()	()	()	()
to discussing sexuality as					
related to my disability with					
me					
I have received mostly	()	()	()	()	()
positive messages about my					
sexuality as a WwD from					
family and friends					
I have received mostly	()	()	()	()	()
positive messages about my					
sexuality as a WwD from					
media and society					
It is difficult for me to feel	()	()	()	()	()
positive about my sexuality as					
a WwD due to the messages I					
have received from others and					
from the media about the					
sexuality of people with					
disabilities					
Negative messages about the	()	()	()	()	()
sexuality of WwD have					
negatively impacted my					
personal experience of sexual					
satisfaction					

19.) Please indicate your level of agreement with each of the statements below. Please note: WwD = Woman with a disability

	1 Strongly Agree	2 Somewhat Agree	3 Neutral	4 Somewhat Disagree	5 Strongly Disagree
I believe that sexuality is an important area of my life	()	()	()	()	()
I have a strong desire for sexual intimacy and sexual satisfaction	()	()	()	()	()
I enjoy sexual intimacy and sexual activities by myself and/or with partner(s)	()	()	()	()	()

Personal feelings about sexuality as a WwD

As a WwD, I believe I have a strong capacity for sexual satisfaction	()	()	()	()	()
My disability has had positive	()	()	()	()	()
effects on my sexual satisfaction					
I feel good about my body	()	()	()	()	()
I feel good about my sexuality	()	()	()	()	()
I feel that sexual satisfaction	()	()	()	()	()
is attainable for me					
I feel that I have a satisfying	()	()	()	()	()
sexual life					

20.) Please indicate your level of agreement with each of the statements below.

	1 Strongly Agree	2 Somewhat Agree	3 Neutral	4 Somewhat Disagree	5 Strongly Disagree
I received adequate sexual information and education from mental or physical healthcare providers related to my specific disability and sexual needs	()	()	()	()	()
I have been able to discuss my sexuality with mental or physical healthcare providers	()	()	()	()	()
I have been able to discuss my sexual pleasure or satisfaction with physical or mental health providers	()	()	()	()	()
I wish that physical or mental health professionals with whom I have interacted would have spent more time and or effort discussing issues of sexuality and sexual satisfaction with me	()	()	()	()	()
I feel that physical or mental health professionals have been hesitant to, or uncomfortable with, discussing sexuality and	()	()	()	()	()

Interactions with Mental and Physical Healthcare Providers

sexual satisfaction with me					
I feel that receiving	()	()	()	()	()
counseling about my					
sexuality and sexual					
satisfaction as a WwD now					
or earlier in my life would					
positively influence my					
experience of sexual					
satisfaction					

21.) Please rate the relevancy of the questions on this page to your experiences as a WwD and the factors that influence your experience of sexual satisfaction?

- () Very relevant
- () Somewhat relevant
- () Neutral
- () Somewhat irrelevant
- () Very irrelevant

22.) Based on your answer to question #21, are there related questions that would have helped this survey more completely represent your experiences with sexual satisfaction as a woman with a disability? Please add and answer any such questions or provide any additional information that would be helpful for your physical and mental health professionals to know about your experiences.

Elements Important to the Experience of Sexual Satisfaction

23.) Please rate the importance of each of the following to your personal experience of sexual satisfaction

	Very Important	Somewhat Important	Neutral	Somewhat Unimportant	Very Unimportant
My perception of the attractiveness of my body	()	()	()	()	()
My ability to perform sexually	()	()	()	()	()
My ability to experience a clitoral orgasm	()	()	()	()	()
My ability to	()	()	()	()	()

i					
experience a vaginal					
orgasm					
My partner(s)	()	()	()	()	()
experiencing orgasm					
The frequency with	()	()	()	()	()
which I have sexual					
contact with a					
partner(s)					
The availability of a	()	()	()	()	()
sexual partner(s)					
Romantic closeness	()	()	()	()	()
with a sexual partner(s)	. ,				
Emotional Intimacy	()	()	()	()	()
with a partner(s)	~ /				
The quality of the	()	()	()	()	()
communication I have					
with a partner(s)					
Engaging in sexual	()	()	()	()	()
foreplay with a	\mathbf{O}	()	()	()	()
partner(s)	()	()			
Engaging in deep	()	()	()	()	()
kissing with a					
partner(s)					
Sensual	()	()	()	()	()
touching/caressing with					
a partner(s)					
Masturbating	()	()	()	()	()
Engaging in oral sex	()	()	()	()	()
with a partner(s)					
Engaging in anal sex	()	()	()	()	()
with a partner(s)					
Use of sexual toys by	()	()	()	()	()
myself or with a					
partner(s)					
Having privacy to	()	()	()	()	()
engage in sexual					
activities by myself or					
with a partner(s)					
Use of a personal aid to	()	()	()	()	()
engage in sexual	()	()		$\langle \rangle$	
activities by myself or					
with a partner(s)					
Lack of pain or	()	()	()	()	
discomfort during	()	()	()	()	()
sexual activities by					

myself or with a			
partner(s)			

24.) Please rate the relevancy of the elements of sexual satisfaction listed in question #23 to your experiences as a WwD and the factors that influence your experience of sexual satisfaction?

() Very relevant

() Somewhat relevant

() Neutral

() Somewhat irrelevant

() Very irrelevant

25.) Based on your answer to question #24, are there related elements that would have helped this survey more completely represent your experiences with sexual satisfaction as a woman with a disability? Please add and answer any such questions or provide any additional information that would be helpful for your physical and mental health professionals to know about your experiences.

26.) If applicable, how have changes in your disability status or physical abilities affected the importance of the above elements to your experience of sexual satisfaction?

Barriers to Sexual Satisfaction

27.) Please rate your level of agreement that the following have limited or negatively affected your experience of sexual satisfaction

	Strongly Agree	Somewhat Agree	Neutral	Somewhat Disagree	Strongly Disagree
educational institutions or professionals	()	()	()	()	()
religious institutions or professionals	()	()	()	()	()
laws/legal professionals	()	()	()	()	()
medical institutions/professionals	()	()	()	()	()
mental health	()	()	()	()	()

institutions/professionals					
Family	()	()	()	()	()
Friends	()	()	()	()	()
sexual partners	()	()	()	()	()
romantic partners	()	()	()	()	()
the media	()	()	()	()	()
Myself	()	()	()	()	()

28.) Please briefly describe the ways in which the above people or elements have limited or negatively affected your experience of sexual satisfaction

29.) What else would you like for the healthcare professionals with whom you have worked to know about your sexual satisfaction and the ways in which it relates to your overall well-being as a woman with a disability?

30.) Are there any other questions that would have helped this survey more completely represent your experiences with sexual satisfaction as a woman with a disability? Please add and answer any such questions or provide any additional information that would be helpful for your physical and mental health professionals to know about your experiences.

V. Thank You!

Thank you for your time! You may contact Jessica Heschel at heschel.2@wright.edu if you have questions regarding this study or its results.

Appendix B

Recruitment Emails for Elements of Sexual Satisfaction in Women with Physical

Disabilities: Results of an Online Survey

TO: Clients of the Office of Disability Services (ODS) at Wright State University; TO: Clients of the Dayton, OH Access Center for Independent Living (ACIL) TO: School of Professional Psychology Community

FROM: Jeffrey A. Vernooy, Director, ODS; FROM: Alan R. Cochrun, Executive Director, ACIL FROM: Jessica Heschel, Psy.M. Doctoral Candidate Wright State University School of Professional Psychology

> Julie Williams, Psy.D., C.R.C. Dissertation Supervisor

Are you a woman 18 years or older with a physical disability?

If so, please consider participating in the following research study:

Jessica Heschel, a doctoral student in the School of Professional Psychology at Wright State University, is conducting an online survey that will investigate the ways in which women with physical disabilities define and think about their sexual satisfaction. This research is being conducted under the supervision and advisement of Dr. Julie Williams.

If you decide to participate, you will be asked to fill out a secure online survey about your opinions and experiences which, depending on your specific physical needs, should take approximately 20-30 minutes to complete.

If you are willing to participate, please click on the following link which will take you to the study:

www.surveygizmo.com/s3/340177/Elements-of-Sexual-Satisfaction-in-Women-with-Physical-Disabilities

For further information about this research study, you may contact Jessica Heschel at <u>heschel.2@wright.edu</u> or Dr. Julie Williams at <u>julie.williams@wright.edu</u>.

Recruitment Flyer for Elements of Sexual Satisfaction in Women with Physical

Disabilities: Results of an Online Survey

Are you A Woman 18 or older with A Physical Disability??

If so, please consider participating in the following research study:

Jessica Heschel, a doctoral student in the School of Professional Psychology at Wright State University, is conducting an **online survey that will investigate the ways in which women with physical disabilities define and think about their sexual satisfaction.** This research is being conducted under the supervision and advisement of Dr. Julie Williams.

If you decide to participate, you will be asked to fill out a **secure online survey about your opinions and experiences** which, depending on your specific physical needs, should take approximately 20-30 minutes to complete.

If you are willing to participate, please take the survey at the following web address:

www.surveygizmo.com/s3/340177/Elements-of-Sexual-Satisfaction-in-Women-with-Physical-Disabilities

For further information about this research study, you may contact Jessica Heschel at <u>heschel.2@wright.edu</u> or Dr. Julie Williams at <u>julie.williams@wright.edu</u>.



Appendix C

Consent Form to Participate in Elements of Sexual Satisfaction in Women with

Physical Disabilities: Results of an Online Survey

You are invited to participate in a research study conducted by Jessica Heschel from the Wright State University School of Professional Psychology. The goal of the study is to understand the ways in which women with physical disabilities construct their own definitions of sexual satisfaction and the elements that are important to the sexual satisfaction of women with physical disabilities. You were selected as a possible participant in this study because you are a woman 18 years or older with a physical disability. If you decide to participate, you will complete the following online survey. Depending on your specific physical needs, the survey will take approximately 15-20 minutes to complete.

Any information that is obtained in connection with this study and that can be identified with you will remain confidential and will be disclosed only with your permission or as required by law. Your identity will be kept confidential by keeping all study materials in locked cabinets at Wright State University Counseling and Wellness Services.

Your participation is voluntary. Your decision whether or not to participate will not affect your relationship with Wright State University or Counseling and Wellness Services. If you decide to participate, you are free to withdraw your consent and discontinue participation in the survey at any time without penalty. In addition, if you decide to participate, there will probably be no direct benefit to you for your participation.

The following survey asks questions related to sex and sexual satisfaction. It is possible that participation in this study may elicit mild psychological distress related to the disclosure of information of a personal and potentially difficult nature. Should you experience psychological distress that is intolerable or beyond what you expect following your participation in this study, please contact one of the following organizations or another mental health agency of your choosing:

Wright State University Counseling and Wellness Services 022 Student Union 3640 Colonel Glenn Hwy. Dayton, OH 45435 937-775-3407

Wright State University School of Psychiatry 627 S. Edwin C. Moses Blvd. Dayton, Ohio, 45417 937-775-8840 Duke E. Ellis Human Development Institute 9 N. Edwin C. Moses Blvd. Dayton, OH 45402 937-775-4300

If you have any questions about the study, please feel free to contact me Jessica Heschel at heschel.2@wright.edu or my faculty advisor, Julie L. Williams Psy.D., C.R.C. at 937-775-4875. If you have questions regarding your rights as a research subject, please contact the Wright State University Office of Research and Sponsored Programs at 937-775-4462. You may print a copy of this form for your records.

After you have read the above information, if you are willing to participate in this study, please click on the "next" button below. This will indicate that you have consented to participate in the study.

Appendix D

Tables of Results

Table D1

Messages about sexuality as a WwD

	1	2	3	4	5	
	Strongly Agree	Somewhat Agree	Neutral	Somewhat Disagree	Strongly Disagree	Total
My family of origin was open to discussing issues of sexuality with me growing up	7.1%	14.3% 2	28.6% 4	14.3% 2	35.7% 5	100% 14
My family of origin was open to discussing sexuality as related to my disability with me	0.0% 0	21.4% 3	21.4% 3	21.4% 3	35.7% 5	100% 14
I have received mostly positive messages about my sexuality as a WwD from family and friends	21.4% 3	21.4% 3	28.6% 4	14.3% 2	14.3% 2	100% 14
I have received mostly positive messages about my sexuality as a WwD from media and society	7.1% 1	14.3% 2	14.3% 2	42.9% 6	21.4% 3	100% 14
It is difficult for me to feel positive about my sexuality as a WwD due to the messages I have received from others and from the media about the sexuality of people with disabilities*	14.3% 2	14.3% 2	35.7% 5	21.4% 3	14.3% 2	100% 14
Negative messages about the sexuality	7.1%	14.3% 2 95	35.7% 5	14.3% 2	28.6% 4	100% 14

of WwD have negatively impacted my personal experience of sexual satisfaction*

*Indicates items that were reverse scored for analyses

Table D2

Personal feelings about sexuality as a WwD

	1 Strongly Agree	2 Somewhat Agree	3 Neutral	4 Somewhat Disagree	5 Strongly Disagree	Total
I believe that sexuality is an important area of my life	35.7% 5	42.9% 6	0.0% 0	14.3% 2	7.1% 1	100% 14
I have a strong desire for sexual intimacy and sexual satisfaction	50.0% 7	42.9% 6	7.1% 1	0.0%	0.0% 0	100% 14
I enjoy sexual intimacy and sexual activities by myself and/or with partner(s)	35.7% 5	28.6% 4	14.3% 2	7.1% 1	14.3% 2	100% 14
As a WwD, I believe I have a strong capacity for sexual satisfaction	35.7% 5	50.0% 7	7.1% 1	7.1% 1	0.0% 0	100% 14
My disability has had positive effects on my sexual satisfaction	7.1% 1	28.6% 4	28.6% 4	28.6% 4	7.1% 1	100% 14
I feel good about my	21.4%	35.7%	14.3%	21.4%	7.1%	100%
body I feel good shout my	3	5	2	3	1	14
I feel good about my sexuality	21.4% 3	57.1% 8	7.1% 1	7.1% 1	7.1% 1	100% 14
I feel that sexual satisfaction is attainable for me	50.0% 7	14.3% 2	14.3% 2	21.4% 3	0.0%	100% 14
I feel that I have a satisfying sexual life	28.6% 4	7.1% 1	14.3% 2	21.4% 3	28.6% 4	100% 14

Table D3

Interactions with Mental and Physical Healthcare Providers

	1 Strongly Agree	2 Somewhat Agree	3 Neutral	4 Somewhat Disagree	5 Strongly Disagree
I received adequate sexual information and education from mental or physical healthcare providers related to my specific disability and sexual needs	14.3% 2	7.1% 1	28.6% 4	21.4% 3	28.6% 4
I have been able to discuss my sexuality with mental or physical healthcare providers	14.3% 2	0.0% 0	21.4% 3	50.0% 7	14.3% 2
I have been able to discuss my sexual pleasure or satisfaction with physical or mental health providers	7.1%	7.1%	14.3% 2	35.7% 5	35.7% 5
I wish that physical or mental health professionals with whom I have interacted would have spent more time and or effort discussing issues of sexuality and sexual satisfaction with me*	21.4% 3	42.9% 6	21.4% 3	7.1% 1	7.1% 1
I feel that physical or mental health professionals have been hesitant to, or uncomfortable with, discussing sexuality and sexual satisfaction with me*	14.3% 2	50.0% 7	28.6% 4	0.0% 0	7.1% 1
I feel that receiving counseling about my sexuality and sexual satisfaction as a WwD now or earlier in my life would positively influence my experience of sexual satisfaction	0.0% 0	42.9% 6	57.1% 8	0.0% ()	0.0% ()

*Indicates items that were reverse scored for analyses

SEXUAL SATISFACTION IN WWD

Table D4

Elements Important to the Experience of Sexual Satisfaction

	Very Important	Somewhat Important	Neutral	Somewhat Unimportant	Very Unimportan
My perception of the attractiveness of my body	64.3% 9	28.6%	7.1%	0.0% 0	0.0% 0
My ability to perform sexually	42.9%	28.6%	21.4%	0.0%	7.1%
My ability to experience a clitoral orgasm	35.7%	21.4%	14.3% 2	14.3% 2	14.3%
My ability to experience a vaginal orgasm	28.6% 4	28.6%	14.3% 2	28.6% 4	0.0% 0
My partner(s) experiencing orgasm	50.0% 7	21.4% 3	7.1%	14.3% 2	7.1%
The frequency with which I have sexual contact with a partner(s)	35.7% 5	35.7% 5	14.3% 2	7.1% 1	7.1% 1
The availability of a sexual partner(s)	42.9% 6	35.7% 5	14.3% 2	0.0%	7.1%
Romantic closeness with a sexual partner(s) Emotional Intimacy with a partner(s)	64.3% 9 71.4% 10	28.6% 4 21.4% 3	0.0% 0 0.0%	0.0% 0 0.0%	7.1% 1 7.1%
The quality of the communication I have with a partner(s)	78.6%	14.3%	0.0%	0.0% 0	7.1%
Engaging in sexual foreplay with a partner(s)	50.0% 7	28.6%	14.3% 2	0.0% 0	7.1% 1
Engaging in deep kissing with a partner(s)	64.3% 9	28.6% 4	7.1%	0.0% 0	0.0% 0
Sensual touching/caressing with a partner(s)	71.4% 10	21.4% 3	0.0% 0	7.1% 1	0.0% 0
Masturbating	7.1%	14.3% 2	35.7% 5	21.4% 3	21.4% 3
Engaging in oral sex with a partner(s)	16.7% 2	41.7% 5	16.7% 2	8.3%	16.7% 2

SEXUAL SATISFACTION IN WWD

Engaging in anal sex with a partner(s)	7.1%	7.1%	7.1%	7.1%	71.4% 10
Use of sexual toys by myself or with a partner(s)	7.1% 1	7.1% 1	42.9% 6	14.3% 2	28.6%
Having privacy to engage in sexual activities by myself or with a partner(s)	61.5% 8	30.8% 4	0.0%	0.0% 0	7.7% 1
Use of a personal aid to engage in sexual activities by myself or with a partner(s)	15.4% 2	7.7% 1	15.4% 2	15.4% 2	46.2% 6
Lack of pain or discomfort during sexual activities by myself or with a partner(s)	30.8% 4	38.5% 5	23.1% 3	7.7% 1	0.0% 0

SEXUAL SATISFACTION IN WWD

Table D5

Barriers to Sexual Satisfaction

	Strongly Agree	Somewhat Agree	Neutral	Somewhat Disagree	Strongly Disagree
educational institutions or	7.1%	7.1%	57.1%	14.3%	14.3%
professionals*	1	1	8	2	2
religious institutions or	23.1%	23.1%	30.8%	7.7%	15.4%
professionals*	3	3	4	1	2
laws/legal professionals*	7.7%	15.4%	46.2%	15.4% 2	15.4% 2
medical	15.4%	7.7%	46.2%	23.1%	7.7%
institutions/professionals*	2	1	6	3	1
mental health	7.7%	15.4%	46.2%	15.4%	15.4%
institutions/professionals*	1	2	6	2	2
family*	15.4% 2	15.4% 2	53.8% 7	7.7% 1	7.7% 1
friends*	7.7% 1	23.1% 3	46.2% 6	7.7% 1	15.4% 2
sexual partners*	0.0% 0	7.7%	38.5% 5	15.4% 2	38.5% 5
romantic partners*	7.7% 1	0.0%	38.5% 5	15.4% 2	38.5% 5
the media*	23.1% 3	23.1% 3	30.8% 4	15.4% 2	7.7%
myself*	15.4% 2	15.4% 2	46.2% 6	23.1% 3	0.0%

*Indicates items that were reverse scored for analyses

References

Arrington, R., Cofrancesco, J., & Wu, A. W. (2004). Questionnaires to measure sexual quality of life. *Quality of Life Research: An International Journal of Quality of Life Aspects of Treatment, Care & Rehabilitation, 13*(10), 1643-1658. doi:10.1007/s11136-004-7625-z

- Balcazar, F. E., Keys, C. B., Kaplan, D. L., & Suarez-Balcazar, Y. (1998). Participatory action research and people with disabilities: Principles and challenges. *Canadian Journal of Rehabilitation*, 12(2), 105-112.
- Banks, M. E., & Marshall, C. A. (2005). Beyond the "triple whammy": Considering social class as one factor in discrimination against persons with disabilities. *The psychology of prejudice and discrimination: Disability, religion, physique, and other traits, vol. 4.* (pp. 95-110) Praeger Publishers/Greenwood Publishing Group, Westport, CT, US.
- Bjelland, M.J., Erickson, W. A., Lee, C. G. (2008). *Disability Statistics from the American Community Survey (ACS)*. Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Rehabilitation Research and Training Center on Disability Demographics and Statistics (StatsRRTC). Retrieved August 24, 2009 from www.disabilitystatistics.org.

- Bridges, S. K., Lease, S. H., & Ellison, C. R. (2004). Predicting sexual satisfaction in women: Implications for counselor education and training. *Journal of Counseling & Development*, 82(2), 158-166.
- Byers, E. S. (2001). Evidence for the importance of relationship satisfaction for women's sexual functioning. *Women & Therapy*, 24(1-2), 23-26. doi: 10.1300/J015v24n01_04
- Carter, J. M., & Markham, N. (2001). Disability discrimination. *BMJ: British Medical Journal*, *323*(7306), 178-179. doi: 10.1136/bmj.323.7306.178
- Charnetski, C. J., & Brennan, F. X. (2001). Feeling good is good for you: How pleasure can boost your immune system and lengthen your life. Emmaus, PA: Rodale Press. (As cited in Komisaruk, B. R., & Whipple, B., 1984).
- Curry, J. R., & Simpson, L. R. (2011). Communicating about spirituality in counseling.
 Integrating spirituality and religion into counseling: A guide to competent practice (2nd ed.). (pp. 119-139) American Counseling Association, Alexandria, VA, US.
- Davison, S. L., Bell, R. J., LaChina, M., Holden, S. L., & Davis, S. R. (2009). The relationship between self-reported sexual satisfaction and general well-being in women. *Journal of Sexual Medicine*, 6(10), 2690-2697. doi: 10.1111/j.1743-6109.2009.01406.x
- Dundon, C. M., & Rellini, A. H. (2010). More than sexual function: Predictors of sexual satisfaction in a sample of women age 40-70. *Journal of Sexual Medicine*, 7(2), 896-904. doi: 10.1111/j.1743-6109.2009.01557.x

- Ellison, C.R. (2000). Women's sexualities: Generations of women share intimate secrets of sexual self-acceptance. Oakland, CA: New Harbinger. (As cited in Komisaruk, B. R., & Whipple, B., 1984).
- Evans, R. W., & Couch, J.R. (2001). Orgasm and Migraine. *Headache* 41(5), 512-514. (As cited in Komisaruk, B. R., & Whipple, B., 1984).
- Federal Register, (January 20, 2011). Vol. 76, No. 13, (pp. 3637-3638). Retrieved from: http://www.wku.edu/TTAS/pdf/2011_Fed_Reg_Income_Guidelines.pdf.
- Fields, J., (2007). Knowing girls: Gender and learning in school-based sexuality education. In N. Teunis & G. Herdt (Eds.), Sexual inequalities and social justice (pp. 66-85). Berkeley, CA: University of California Press.
- Gardos, P. S. & Mona, L. R. (1994). The use of computers and on-line services in conducting sexuality research with people who have physical disabilities. *Sexuality and Disability*, 12(4), 251-259. doi: 10.1007/BF02575317
- Gill, K. M., & Hough, S. (2007). Sexuality training, education and therapy in the healthcare environment: Taboo, avoidance, discomfort or ignorance? *Sexuality and Disability*, 25(2), 73-76. doi: 10.1007/s11195-007-9033-0
- Hurlbert, D. F., Apt, C., & Rabehl, S. M. (1993). Key variables to understanding female sexual satisfaction: An examination of women in nondistressed marriages. *Journal of Sex & Marital Therapy*, 19(2), 154-165.

- Hurlbert, D. F., & Whittaker, K. E. (1991). The role of masturbation in marital and sexual satisfaction: A comparative study of female masturbators and nonmasturbators. *Journal of Sex Education & Therapy*, 17(4), 272-282.
- Juergens, M. H., & Smedema, S. M. (2009). Sexuality and disability: Understanding psychosocial adjustment to chronic illness and disability: A handbook for evidence-based practitioners in rehabilitation. (pp. 443-478) Springer Publishing Co, New York, NY, US.
- Karlen, A. (2002). Positive sexual effects of chronic illness: Case studies of women with lupus (SLE). *Sexuality and Disability*, 20(3), 191-208. doi: 10.1023/A:1021497816364
- Kaufman, M., Silverberg, C., & Odette, F. (2003). The ultimate guide to sex and disability: For all of us who live with disabilities, chronic pain & illness. San Francisco, CA: Cleis Press.
- Kindon, S., Pain, R., & Kesby, M. (2007a). Introduction: Connecting people, participation and place. In S. Kindon, R. Pain, & M. Kesby (Eds.), *Participatory action research approaches and methods: Connecting people, participation, and place* (pp. 2-5). New York: Routledge.
- Kindon, S., Pain, R., & Kesby, M. (2007b). Participatory action research: Origins, approaches and methods. In S. Kindon, R. Pain, & M. Kesby (Eds.), *Participatory action research approaches and methods: Connecting people, participation, and place* (pp. 10-18). New York: Routledge.

- Komisaruk, B. R., Beyer-Flores, C., & Whipple, B. (2006). The science of orgasm. Baltimore, MD: The Johns Hopkins University Press.
- Komisaruk, B. R., & Whipple, B. 1984. Evidence that vaginal self-stimulation in women suppresses experimentally-induced finger pain. *Society for Neuroscience Abstracts*. 10, 675. (As cited in Komisaruk, B. R., & Whipple, B., 1984).
- Kraut, R., Olson, J., Banaji, M., Bruckman, A., Cohen, J., & Couper, M. (2004).
 Psychological research online: Report of board of scientific affairs' advisory group on the conduct of research on the internet. *American Psychologist*, 59(2), 105-117. doi: 10.1037/0003-066X.59.2.105
- Leibowitz, R. Q. (2005). Sexual rehabilitation services after spinal cord injury: What do women want? *Sexuality and Disability*, *23*(2), 81-107. doi: 10.1007/s11195-005-4671-6
- Li, C. M., & Yau, M. K. (2006). Sexual issues and concerns: Tales of chinese women with spinal cord impairments. *Sexuality and Disability*, 24(1), 1-26. doi: 10.1007/s11195-005-9000-6
- Martin, S. L., Ray, N., Sotres-Alvarez, D., Kupper, L. L., Moracco, K. E., Dickens, P. A. et al. (2006). Physical and sexual assault of women with disabilities. *Violence Against Women*, *12*(9), 823-837. doi: 10.1177/1077801206292672
- McCabe, M. P., & McDonald, E. (2007). Perceptions of relationship and sexual satisfaction among people with multiple sclerosis and their partners. *Sexuality & Disability*, 25(4), 179-188. doi: 10.1007/s11195-007-9053-9

- Meaddough, E. L., Olive, D. L., Gallup, P., Perlin, M., & Kilman, H. J. (2002). Sexual activity, orgasm, and tampon use are associated with a decreased risk for endometriosis. *Gynecologic and Obstetric Investigation*. 53(3), 163-169. (As cited in Komisaruk, B. R., & Whipple, B., 1984).
- Miller, E. & Marini, I. (2007). Female sexuality and spinal cord injury: Counseling implications. In A. E. Dell Orto & P. W. Power (Eds.), The psychological & social impact of illness and disability (5th ed., pp. 156-175). New York: Springer Publishing Company.
- Milligan, M. S., & Neufeldt, A. H. (2001). The myth of asexuality: A survey of social and empirical evidence. *Sexuality and Disability*, 19(2), 91-109. doi: 10.1023/A:1010621705591
- Moin, V., Duvdevany, I., & Mazor, D. (2009). Sexual identity, body image, and life satisfaction among women with and without physical disability. *Sexuality and Disability*, 27(2), 83-95. doi: 10.1007/s11195-009-9112-5
- Murrell, T.G. (1995). The potential for oxytocin (OT) to preven breast cancer: a hypothesis. *Breast Cancer Research and Treatment*, 35(2), 225-229. doi: 10.1007/BF00668213. (As cited in Komisaruk, B. R., & Whipple, B., 1984).
- Nannini, A. (2006). Sexual assault patterns among women with and without disabilities seeking survivor services. *Women's Health Issues*, 16(6), 372-379. doi: 10.1016/j.whi.2006.10.001

- Nosek, M. A. & Hughes, R. B. (2007). Psychosocial issues of women with physical disabilities: The continuing gender debate. In A. E. Dell Orto & P. W. Power (Eds.), The psychological & social impact of illness and disability (5th ed., pp. 156-175). New York: Springer Publishing Company.
- Odent, M. (1999). The scientification of love. London: Free Association of Books. (As cited in Komisaruk, B. R., & Whipple, B., 1984).
- Ogden, G. (1988). Women and sexual ecstasy: How can therapists help? *Women & Therapy*, 7(2-3), 43-56. doi: 10.1300/J015v07n02_04
- Olkin, R. (1999). What psychotherapists should know about disability. New York: Guilford Press.
- Ostrander, N. (2009). Sexual pursuits of pleasure among men and women with spinal cord injuries. *Sexuality and Disability*, 27(1), 11-19. doi: 10.1007/s11195-008-9103-y
- Petridou.E., Giokas, G. Kuper, H., Mucci, L.A., & Trechopoulos, D. (2000). Endocrine correlates of male breast cancer risk: a case-control study in Athens, Greece. *British Journal of Cancer*, 83(9), 1234-1237. doi: 10.1054/bjoc.2000.1467. (As cited in Komisaruk, B. R., & Whipple, B., 1984).
- Philippsohn, S., & Hartmann, U. (2009). Determinants of sexual satisfaction in a sample of german women. *Journal of Sexual Medicine*, 6(4), 1001-1010. doi: 10.1111/j.1743-6109.2008.00989.x

- Pujols, Y., Meston, C. M., & Seal, B. N. (2010). The association between sexual satisfaction and body image in women. *Journal of Sexual Medicine*, 7(2), 905-916. doi: 10.1111/j.1743-6109.2009.01604.x
- Rodarte, I. T., & Muñoz, M. P. B. (2004). Inventory of sexual experiences and response in disability (IEReSDi): Construction and validation of the scale of the sexual response in people with disabilities. *Sexuality and Disability*, 22(3), 181-195. doi: 10.1023/B:SEDI.0000039061.36054.b4
- Sanders, A. S., Foley, F. W., LaRocca, N. G., & Zemon, V. (2000). The multiple sclerosis intimacy and sexuality questionnaire-19 (MSISQ-19). *Sexuality and Disability*, 18(1), 3-26. doi: 10.1023/A:1005421627154
- Sayle, A.E., Savitz D.A., Thorp, J.M. Jr., Hertz-Picciotto, I., Wilcox, A.J. (2001). Sexual activity during late pregnancy and risk of preterm delivery. *Obstetrics & Gynecology*, 97(2), 283-289. (As cited in Komisaruk, B. R., & Whipple, B., 1984).
- Shuttleworth, R. P. (2007). Disability and sexuality: Toward a constructionist focus on access and the inclusion of disabled people in the sexual rights movement. In N. Teunis & G. Herdt (Eds.), Sexual inequalities and social justice (pp. 174-207). Berkeley, CA: University of California Press.
- Sipski, M. L. (2007). Spinal cord injury and sexual function: An education model. In M.L. Sipski & C. J. Alexander (Eds). Sexual function in people with disability and

chronic illness: A health professional's guide (pp. 149-176). Aspen Publishers, Gaithersburg, MD, US.

- Smart, J. F., & Smart, W. (2006). Models of disability: Implications for the counseling profession. *Journal of Counseling & Development*, 84(1), 29-40. Retrieved from http://vnweb.hwwilsonweb.com.ezproxy.libraries.wright.edu:2048/hww/results/ex ternal_link_maincontentframe.jhtml?_DARGS=/hww/results/results_common.jht ml.43.
- Suarez-Balcazar, Y., Balcazar, F. E., & Taylor-Ritzler, T. (2009). Using the Internet to conduct research with culturally diverse populations: Challenges and opportunities. *Cultural Diversity and Ethnic Minority Psychology*, *15*(1), 96-104. doi: 10.1037/a0013179
- Taleporos, G., & McCabe, M. P. (2002a). Development and validation of the physical disability sexual and body esteem scale. *Sexuality and Disability*, 20(3), 159-176. doi: 10.1023/A:1021441631385
- Taleporos, G., & McCabe, M. P. (2002b). The impact of sexual esteem, body esteem, and sexual satisfaction on psychological well-being in people with physical disability. *Sexuality and Disability*, 20(3), 177-183. doi: 10.1023/A:1021493615456
- Taylor, R. R., Jason, L. A., Keys, C. B., Suarez-Balcazar, Y., Davis, M. I., Durlak, J. A. et al. (2004). Introduction: Capturing theory and methodology in participatory research. In L. A. Jason, C. B. Keys, Y. Suarez-Balcazar, R. R. Taylor, & M. I.

Davis (Eds.), *Participatory community research: Theories and methods in action* (pp. 3-14). Washington, DC: American Psychological Association.

- Tepper, M. S. (2000). Sexuality and disability: The missing discourse of pleasure. *Sexuality and Disability*, *18*(4), 283-290. doi: 10.1023/A:1005698311392
- Teunis, N. & Herdt, G. (2007). Introduction: The analysis of sexual inequality. In N.Teunis & G. Herdt (Eds.), Sexual inequalities and social justice (pp. 1-30).Berkeley, CA: University of California Press.
- Thirlaway, K., Fallowfield, L., & Cuzick, J. (1996). The sexual activity questionnaire: A measure of women's sexual functioning. *Quality of Life Research: An International Journal of Quality of Life Aspects of Treatment, Care & Rehabilitation, 5*(1), 81-90. doi: 10.1007/BF00435972
- Turner, J. B., & Turner, J. (2004). Physical disability, unemployment, and mental health. *Rehabilitation Psychology*, *49*(3), 241-249. doi: 10.1037/0090-5550.49.3.241
- Valtonen, K., Karlsson, A., Siösteen, A., Dahlöf, L., & Viikari-Juntura, E. (2006).
 Satisfaction with sexual life among persons with traumatic spinal cord injury and meningomyelocele. *Disability & Rehabilitation*, 28(16), 965-976. doi: 10.1080/09638280500404362
- Vansteenwegen, A., Jans, I., & Revell, A. T. (2003). Sexual experience of women with a physical disability: A comparative study. *Sexuality and Disability*, 21(4), 283-290. doi: 10.1023/B:SEDI.0000010070.46481.17

- Walters, A. S., & Williamson, G. M. (1998). Sexual satisfaction predicts quality of life: A study of adult amputees. *Sexuality and Disability*, *16*(2), 103-115. doi: 10.1023/A:1023028025712
- Whipple, B. & Komisaruk, B. R. (1985). Elevation of pain threshold by vaginal stimulation in women. *Pain*, 21, 357-367. (As cited in Komisaruk, B. R., & Whipple, B., 1984).
- Whipple, B. & Komisaruk, B. R. (1988). Analgesia produced in women by genital self-stimulation. *Journal of Sex Research*, 24, 130-140. (As cited in Komisaruk, B. R., & Whipple, B., 1984).